YET ANOTHER IDEAL VERSION OF THE BOUNDING NUMBER

RAFAŁ FILIPÓW AND ADAM KWELA

ABSTRACT. Let \mathcal{I} be an ideal on ω . For $f, g \in \omega^{\omega}$ we write $f \leq_{\mathcal{I}} g$ if $f(n) \leq g(n)$ for all $n \in \omega \setminus A$ with some $A \in \mathcal{I}$. Moreover, we denote $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} = \{f \in \omega^{\omega} : f^{-1}[\{n\}] \in \mathcal{I} \text{ for every } n \in \omega\}$ (in particular, \mathcal{D}_{Fin} denotes the family of all finite-to-one functions).

We examine cardinal numbers $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}}))$ describing the smallest sizes of unbounded from below with respect to the order $\leq_{\mathcal{I}}$ sets in $\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}}$ and $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}$, respectively. For a maximal ideal \mathcal{I} , these cardinals were investigated by M. Canjar in connection with coinitial and cofinal subsets of the ultrapowers.

We show that $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}})) = \mathfrak{b}$ for all ideals \mathcal{I} with the Baire property and that $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) \leq \mathfrak{b}$ for all coanalytic weak P-ideals (this class contains all Π_4^0 ideals). What is more, we give examples of Borel (even Σ_2^0) ideals \mathcal{I} with $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) = \mathfrak{b}$ as well as with $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) = \mathfrak{b}$ as well as with $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) = \mathfrak{k}_1$.

We also study cardinals $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}))$ describing the smallest sizes of sets in $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}$ not bounded from below with respect to the preorder $\leq_{\mathcal{I}}$ by any member of $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$. Our research is partially motivated by the study of ideal-QN-spaces: those cardinals describe the smallest size of a space which is not ideal-QN.

Contents

1.	Introduction	2
2.	Preliminaries	3
3.	Various bounding numbers	4
4.	Basic relationships between the bounding numbers	9
5.	Sums and products of ideals	13
6.	Nice ideals	19
7.	Ideals with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$	22
8.	Consistency results	23
9.	Questions and remarks about $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$	26
References		26

Date: August 18, 2023.

²⁰¹⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary: 03E05. Secondary: 03E15, 03E17, 03E35. Key words and phrases. ideal, filter, ultrafilter, Borel ideal, P-ideal, weak P-ideal, bounding number, dominating number, quasi-normal convergence, quasi-normal space, QN-spaca, additivity of an ideal.

1. INTRODUCTION

For an ideal \mathcal{I} on ω we denote $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} = \{f \in \omega^{\omega} : f^{-1}[\{n\}] \in \mathcal{I} \text{ for every } n \in \omega\}$ (in particular, \mathcal{D}_{Fin} denotes the family of all finite-to-one functions) and write $f \leq_{\mathcal{I}} g$ if $\{n \in \omega : f(n) > g(n)\} \in \mathcal{I}$, where $f, g \in \omega^{\omega}$. By $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}))$ we denote the smallest sizes of sets in $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}$ not bounded from below with respect to the order $\leq_{\mathcal{I}}$ by any member of $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$. (We restrict ourself to functions from $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$ instead of all functions from ω^{ω} , because every subset of ω^{ω} is bounded from below with respect to $\leq_{\mathcal{I}}$ by the constant zero function.)

In 1980s, Canjar [12, 13, 14] studied the smallest sizes of cofinal and coinitial subsets in ultrapowers $\omega^{\omega}/\mathcal{U}$ ordered by $\leq_{\mathcal{I}}$ for ultrafilters $\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{I}^*$. Among others, Conjar proved that consistently $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}}))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$ can be equal to any regular cardinal between \aleph_1 and \mathfrak{b} for some maximal ideal \mathcal{I} .

In this paper, we examine cardinals $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$ for various triples of ideals $(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$, but we do not require from ideals \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} to be maximal. We obtained some facts for arbitrary ideals \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} , however, the most interesting results we proved for Borel ideals. For instance, we showed that there are Borel ideals \mathcal{I} with $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) = \aleph_1$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}})) = \mathfrak{b}$ provable in ZFC.

To make life easier, we restrict our study only to eight cases with at most two different ideals among $\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}$ and with at least one of them equal to the ideal Fin. It will follow from results of Section 4 that in fact we can restrict our study only to four cases: $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})), \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})), \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathrm{Fin}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})).$

The paper is organized in the following way. In Section 3 we show that $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) = \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$, where $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ are cardinals considered by Filipów and Stanszewski in [19, 36]. This provides us with a very useful combinatorial characterizations of the considered cardinals, which we use almost exclusively in the rest of the paper.

Section 4 is devoted to showing the basic properties of considered \mathfrak{b} -like numbers. Also, we prove that $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathrm{Fin}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) = \min{\{\mathfrak{b}, \mathrm{add}^*(\mathcal{I})\}}$ and present some diagrams summarizing basic relationships between considered \mathfrak{b} -like numbers

In Section 5, we calculate \mathfrak{b} -like numbers for direct sums and Fubini products of ideals. Moreover, we compute \mathfrak{b} -like numbers for not tall ideals. The results of that section are used in Section 8 to obtain examples of ideals with distinct values of various \mathfrak{b} -like cardinals.

In Section 6, we examine \mathfrak{b} -like cardinals for nice ideals, where nice means ideals with the Baire property, ω -diagonalizable ideals or definable ideals. We show that $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}})) = \mathfrak{b}$ for all ideals \mathcal{I} with the Baire property and infer that for P-ideals with the Baire property all considered cardinals equal \mathfrak{b} . Moreover, we show that $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) = \mathfrak{b}$ for coanalytic weak P-ideals. The latter gives an upper bound for $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$ in the case of coanalytic weak P-ideals (by a result of Debs and Saint Raymond, this class contains all Π_{4}^{0} ideals).

Section 7 is devoted to ideals \mathcal{I} with $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) = \aleph_1$. In particular, we give examples of such ideals among not tall Σ_2^0 ideals and among tall Σ_2^0 ideals.

In Section 8, we show that consistently the values of considered cardinals can be pairwise distinct.

In the literature, there are considered other ideal versions of the bounding number \mathfrak{b} . For instance, Farkas and Soukup [18] consider $\mathfrak{b}(\leq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\omega^{\omega} \times \omega^{\omega}))$ (Canjar in [12] proved that consistently there are ideals \mathcal{I} with $\mathfrak{b}(\leq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\omega^{\omega} \times \omega^{\omega}) \neq \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}}))$; see also [13]), and Brendle and Mejía [3] consider the number $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I})$ defined as the smallest κ such that there is an $\mathcal{I} - (\omega, \kappa)$ -gap in $(\mathcal{P}(\omega), \subseteq^{\mathcal{I}})$ and call it the Rothberger number of \mathcal{I} (in general, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}) \neq \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$ because the former is not defined for maximal ideals whereas the latter is).

2. Preliminaries

By ω we denote the set of all natural numbers. We identify a natural number n with the set $\{0, 1, \ldots, n-1\}$. (Thus, for instance, $n \setminus k$ means the set $\{i \in \omega : k \leq i < n\}$). We write $A \subseteq^* B$ or $B \supseteq^* A$ if $A \setminus B$ is finite. For a set A and a finite or infinite cardinal number κ , we write $[A]^{\kappa} = \{B \subseteq A : |B| = \kappa\}$.

2.1. Ideals. An *ideal on a set* X (in short *ideal*) is a family $\mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{P}(X)$ that satisfies the following properties:

- (1) if $A, B \in \mathcal{I}$ then $A \cup B \in \mathcal{I}$,
- (2) if $A \subseteq B$ and $B \in \mathcal{I}$ then $A \in \mathcal{I}$,
- (3) \mathcal{I} contains all finite subsets of X,
- (4) $X \notin \mathcal{I}$.

For an ideal \mathcal{I} , we write $\mathcal{I}^+ = \{A \subseteq X : A \notin \mathcal{I}\}$ and call it the *coideal of* \mathcal{I} , and we write $\mathcal{I}^* = \{A \subseteq X : X \setminus A \in \mathcal{I}\}$ and call it the *dual filter of* \mathcal{I} .

The ideal of all finite subsets of an infinite set X is denoted by Fin(X) (or Fin for short).

Let $\mathcal{A} \subseteq \mathcal{P}(X)$. If X cannot be covered by finitely many members of \mathcal{A} then the smallest ideal containing \mathcal{A} i.e. the ideal $\mathcal{I} = \{B \subset X : \exists A_1, \ldots, A_n \in \mathcal{A} (B \subseteq^* A_1 \cup \cdots \cup A_n)\}$ is called *the ideal generated by* \mathcal{A} .

An ideal \mathcal{I} on X is *P*-ideal (weak *P*-ideal, resp.) if for any countable family $\mathcal{A} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$ there is $B \in \mathcal{I}^*$ ($B \in \mathcal{I}^+$, resp.) such that $A \cap B \in \operatorname{Fin}(X)$ for every $A \in \mathcal{A}$.

While P-ideals can be considered as a classical notion, weak P-ideals are gaining in popularity nowadays. Usefulness of weak P-ideals follows from the fact that this property can be characterized in various manners. For instance, an ideal \mathcal{I} is a weak P-ideal if and only if one of the following conditions hold:

- \mathcal{I} is not above the ideal Fin \otimes Fin in the Katětov order (see e.g. [37] where also other orders are used for similar characterizations);
- \mathcal{I} and \mathcal{I}^* can be separated by an F_{σ} set ([27]);
- Player I does not have a winning strategy in a game introduce by Laflamme in [28] (see Subsection 6.3 of the present paper for a definition of this game);
- \mathcal{I} is ω -diagonalizable by \mathcal{I}^* -universal sets (see Subsection 6.2 for a definition of this notion).

The last characterization is technical, but its combinatorial character turns out to be very useful for working with weak P-ideals: we use it for examining some \mathfrak{b} -like numbers in Subsection 6.2 (for other applications of this characterization see e.g. [20, 24, 26, 27]).

We say that ideals \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J} on X are *orthogonal* (in short: $\mathcal{I} \perp \mathcal{J}$) if there is $A \in \mathcal{J}$ with $X \setminus A \in \mathcal{I}$

An ideal \mathcal{I} on X is *tall* if for every infinite $A \subseteq X$ there is an infinite $B \in \mathcal{I}$ such that $B \subset A$.

For an ideal \mathcal{I} on X and for $A \notin \mathcal{I}$ we define $\mathcal{I} \upharpoonright A = \{B \subseteq A : B \in \mathcal{I}\}$. It is easy to see that $\mathcal{I} \upharpoonright A$ is an ideal on A.

The vertical section of a set $A \subseteq X \times Y$ at a point $x \in X$ is defined by $(A)_x = \{y \in Y : (x, y) \in A\}.$

For ideals \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J} on X and Y respectively we define the following new ideals:

- (1) $\mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J} = \{A \subseteq X \times \{0\} \cup Y \times \{1\} : \{x : (x,0) \in A\} \in \mathcal{I} \land \{y : (y,1) \in A\} \in \mathcal{J}\}\},\$
- (2) $\mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{P}(\omega) = \{A \subseteq X \times \{0\} \cup \omega \times \{1\} : \{n : (n,0) \in A\} \in \mathcal{I}\},\$
- (3) $\mathcal{I} \otimes \mathcal{J} = \{A \subseteq X \times Y : \{x : (A)_x \notin \mathcal{J}\} \in \mathcal{I}\},\$
- (4) $\mathcal{I} \otimes \{\emptyset\} = \{A \subseteq X \times \omega : \{x : (A)_x \neq \emptyset\} \in \mathcal{I}\}.$
- (5) $\{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{J} = \{A \subseteq \omega \times Y : (A)_x \in \mathcal{J} \text{ for all } x\}.$

For any $n \ge 1$ we define the ideals Fin^n in the following manner: $\operatorname{Fin}^1 = \operatorname{Fin}$, and $\operatorname{Fin}^{n+1} = \operatorname{Fin} \otimes \operatorname{Fin}^n$.

By identifying sets of natural numbers with their characteristic functions, we equip $\mathcal{P}(\omega)$ with the topology of the Cantor space $\{0,1\}^{\omega}$ and therefore we can assign topological complexity to ideals on ω . In particular, an ideal \mathcal{I} is Borel (has the Baire property) if \mathcal{I} is Borel (has the Baire property) as a subset of the Cantor space.

In the sequel, we use the convention that $\min \emptyset = \mathfrak{c}^+$.

For an ideal ${\mathcal I}$ on ω we define

add^{*}(
$$\mathcal{I}$$
) = min({ $|\mathcal{F}| : \mathcal{F} \subseteq \mathcal{I} \land \forall A \in \mathcal{I} \exists F \in \mathcal{F} (|F \setminus A| = \aleph_0)$ }.

Note that $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) = \aleph_0$ for every non P-ideal and $\operatorname{add}(\mathcal{I}) \ge \aleph_1$ for every P-ideal. Moreover, it is easy to see that $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$ if and only if $\mathcal{I} = \{C \subseteq \omega : |C \setminus A| < \aleph_0\}$ for some $A \subset \omega$. For instance, $\operatorname{add}^*(\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$.

3. VARIOUS BOUNDING NUMBERS

3.1. The ordinary bounding number. For $f, g \in \omega^{\omega}$ we write $f \leq g$ if $f(n) \leq g(n)$ for all but finitely many $n \in \omega$. The bounding number \mathfrak{b} is the smallest size of \leq^* -unbounded subset of ω^{ω} i.e.

$$\mathfrak{b} = \min\{|\mathcal{F}| : \mathcal{F} \subseteq \omega^{\omega} \land \neg(\exists g \in \omega^{\omega} \forall f \in \mathcal{F} (f \leq^* g))\}.$$

The dominating number \mathfrak{d} is the smallest size of \leq^* -dominating subset of ω^{ω} i.e.

$$\mathfrak{d} = \min\{|\mathcal{F}| : \mathcal{F} \subseteq \omega^{\omega} \land \forall g \in \omega^{\omega} \exists f \in \mathcal{F} (g \leq^* f)\}.$$

3.2. The bounding numbers à la Vojtáš. If R is a binary relation, then by $\operatorname{dom}(R)$ and $\operatorname{ran}(R)$ we denote the domain and range of R respectively i.e. $\operatorname{dom}(R) = \{x : \exists y (x, y) \in R\}$ and $\operatorname{ran}(R) = \{y : \exists x (x, y) \in R\}$. A set $B \subseteq \operatorname{dom}(R)$ is called R-unbounded if for every $y \in \operatorname{ran}(R)$ there is $x \in B$ with $(x, y) \notin R$. A set $D \subseteq \operatorname{ran}(R)$ is called R-dominating if for every $x \in \operatorname{dom}(R)$ there is $y \in D$ with $(x, y) \in R$.

Definition 3.1 (Vojtáš [40]). Let R be a binary relation.

 $\mathfrak{b}(R) = \min(\{|B| : B \text{ is } R \text{-unbounded set}\}.$ $\mathfrak{d}(R) = \min(\{|D| : D \text{ is } R \text{-dominating set}\}.$

It is easy to see that the bounding number \mathfrak{b} is equal to the bounding number of the relation $\leq^* \cap (\omega^{\omega} \times \omega^{\omega})$ i.e. $\mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\leq^* \cap (\omega^{\omega} \times \omega^{\omega}))$, and similarly $\mathfrak{d} = \mathfrak{d}(\leq^* \cap (\omega^{\omega} \times \omega^{\omega}))$.

3.3. The bounding numbers à la Canjar.

Definition 3.2. For an ideal \mathcal{I} we define the relation $\leq_{\mathcal{I}} = \{(f,g) \in \omega^{\omega} \times \omega^{\omega} : \{n \in \omega : f(n) > g(n)\} \in \mathcal{I}\}$. We write $f \leq_{\mathcal{I}} g$ if $(f,g) \in \leq_{\mathcal{I}}$. In a similar manner we define $<_{\mathcal{I}}, \geq_{\mathcal{I}}$ and $>_{\mathcal{I}}$.

Definition 3.3. For an ideal \mathcal{I} we define

 $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} = \{ f \in \omega^{\omega} : f^{-1}[\{n\}] \in \mathcal{I} \text{ for every } n \in \omega \}.$

In [12, 13, 14], Canjar studied cardinals $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}}))$ for some maximal ideals \mathcal{I} . In this paper we will examine the bounding numbers $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$ for various triples of ideals $(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$.

Proposition 3.4. Let $\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}$ be ideals on ω .

- (1) $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})).$
- (2) $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))).$
- (3) $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))).$
- (4) If $\mathcal{J} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$ are regular cardinals.

Proof. (1) Obvious.

(2) Let $\mathcal{F} \subset \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}$ be an $\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})$ -unbounded family of cardinality $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$ and $\mathcal{F} = \bigcup_{\alpha < cf(\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})))} \mathcal{F}_{\alpha}$ with $|\mathcal{F}_{\alpha}| < \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$ for every α .

For every α we find $g_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$ with $f \geq_{\mathcal{I}} g_{\alpha}$ for every $f \in \mathcal{F}_{\alpha}$. Let $\mathcal{G} = \{g_{\alpha} : \alpha < cf(\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})))\}$.

Suppose to the contrary that $cf(\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))) < \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})).$

Since $\mathcal{G} \subseteq \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$ and $|\mathcal{G}| \leq \operatorname{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) < \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$, there is $g \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$ with $g_{\alpha} \geq_{\mathcal{I}} g$ for every α . Consequently, $f \geq_{\mathcal{I}} g$ for every $f \in \mathcal{F}$, a contradiction.

(3) This can be proved in a similar way as item 2.

(4) If $\mathcal{J} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$. Now using (2) and (3), we get $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathfrak{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))) \leq \mathfrak{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})))$.

3.4. The bounding numbers à la Staniszewski.

Definition 3.5. Let \mathcal{I} be an ideal on ω . By $\widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I}}$ we will denote the family of all sequences $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle$ such that $A_n \in \mathcal{I}$ for all $n \in \omega$ and $A_n \cap A_k = \emptyset$ for $n \neq k$. By $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ we will denote the family of all sequences $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle$ such that $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I}}$ and $\bigcup \{A_n : n \in \omega\} = \omega$.

Definition 3.6. For ideals \mathcal{I} , \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} on ω we define

$$\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{K}) = \min\left\{ |\mathcal{E}| : \mathcal{E} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{K}} \land \forall_{\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}} \exists_{\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}} \bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left(A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i \right) \notin \mathcal{I} \right\},\\ \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{K}) = \min\left\{ |\mathcal{E}| : \mathcal{E} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{K}} \land \forall_{\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}} \exists_{\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}} \bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left(A_{n+1} \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i \right) \notin \mathcal{I} \right\}$$

Remark. A topological space X is a QN-space if it does not distinguish pointwise and quasi-normal convergence of sequences of real-valued continuous functions defined on X. QN-spaces were introduced by Bukovský, Recław and Repický in [9], and were thoroughly examined in papers [5, 6, 8, 9, 10, 30, 33, 34, 39]. The research on ideal-QN-spaces was initiated by Das and Chandra in [15] and has been continued in [7, 23, 35, 37].

In [9], the authors proved that the smallest size of non-QN-space is equal to the bounding number \mathfrak{b} . The cardinal numbers $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, J, K)$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ were introduced by Filipów and Staniszewski [19, 36] to characterize the smallest size of a space which is not ideal-QN. Recently, Repický [31, 32] thoroughly examined ideal-QN spaces and, among others, characterized the smallest size of non-ideal-QN-spaces in terms of the cardinal $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}))$. Taking into account Theorem 3.10, we see that both Repický and Staniszewski obtained the same conclusion but coming from different directions.

In [37], Supina introduced the cardinal $\kappa(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J})$ which is equal to $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I})$.

Proposition 3.7. Let \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω .

- (1) $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}).$
- (2) If $\mathcal{J} \cap \mathcal{K} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$.
- (3) $\mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$.

Proof. (1) Obvious.

(2) It is enough to show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \geq \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$.

Let $\mathcal{E} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{K}}$ be such that for every $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}.$

For every $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ we define $F_0^E = E_0 \cup E_1$ and $F_n^E = E_{n+1}$ for $n \ge 1$. Then $\mathcal{F} = \{\langle F_n^E \rangle : E \in \mathcal{E}\} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{K}} \text{ and } |\mathcal{F}| \leq |\mathcal{E}|.$ Let $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$. Then there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $B = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}.$

Since $A_0 \cap E_0 \in \mathcal{J} \cap \mathcal{K} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$ and $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_{n+1} \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} F_i^E) = (\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i)) \setminus (A_0 \cap E_0) = B \setminus (A_0 \cap E_0)$, we get $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_{n+1} \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} F_i^E) \notin \mathcal{I}$, and the proof is finished.

(3) It was proved in [19, 36].

Proposition 3.8. Let $\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}', \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}', \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}'$ be ideals on ω .

(1) If $\mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{I}'$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}', \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}', \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. (2) If $\mathcal{J} \subseteq \mathcal{J}'$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}', \mathcal{K})$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}', \mathcal{K})$. (3) If $\mathcal{K} \subset \mathcal{K}'$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) > \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}')$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) > \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}')$.

Proof. Straightforward.

In the sequel we will often use the following equivalent forms of $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{K})$ without any reference.

Proposition 3.9. Let \mathcal{I} , \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω . Then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{b}_1(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{b}_2(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{b}_3(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$, where

$$\mathfrak{b}_{1}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{K}) = \min\left\{ |\mathcal{E}| : \mathcal{E} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}} \land \forall_{\langle A_{n} \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}} \exists_{\langle E_{n} \rangle \in \mathcal{E}} \bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left(A_{n} \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_{i} \right) \notin \mathcal{I} \right\}, \\ \mathfrak{b}_{2}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{K}) = \min\left\{ |\mathcal{G}| : \mathcal{G} \subseteq \mathcal{K}^{\omega} \land \forall_{\langle A_{n} \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}} \exists_{\langle G_{n} \rangle \in \mathcal{G}} \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_{n} \cap G_{n}) \notin \mathcal{I} \right\}, \\ \mathfrak{b}_{3}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{K}) = \min\left\{ |\mathcal{E}| : \mathcal{E} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{K}} \land \forall_{\langle A_{n} \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}} \exists_{\langle E_{n} \rangle \in \mathcal{E}} \bigcup_{k \in \omega} \left(E_{k} \setminus \bigcup_{n < k} A_{n} \right) \notin \mathcal{I} \right\}.$$

Proof. First we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{b}_1(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Since $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_1(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ is obvious, we only show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \geq \mathfrak{b}_1(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Let $\mathcal{E} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}}$ be such that for every $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$. For every $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ we define $F_n^E = E_n \cup \{e_n\}$, where e_1, e_2, \ldots is an enumeration of $B = \omega \setminus \bigcup_{n \in \omega} E_n$ (if B is finite, we put $F_n^E = E_n$ for n > |B|). Let $\mathcal{F} = \{\langle F_n^E \rangle : E \in \mathcal{E}\}$, and notice that $\mathcal{F} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}$ and $|\mathcal{F}| \leq |\mathcal{E}|$. Let $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$. There is $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$. Then $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} F_i^E)$, so $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} F_i^E) \notin \mathcal{I}$. Thus $\mathfrak{b}_1(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$.

Now we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_2(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Let $\mathcal{G} \subset \mathcal{K}^{\omega}$ such that for every $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ there is $\langle G_n \rangle \in \mathcal{G}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap G_n) \notin \mathcal{I}$. For every $G = \langle G_n \rangle \in \mathcal{G}$ we define $E_0^G = G_0$ and $E_n^G = G_n \setminus \bigcup_{i < n} G_i$ for $n \geq 1$. Let $\mathcal{E} = \{\langle E_n^G \rangle : G \in \mathcal{G}\}$, and notice that $\mathcal{E} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}}$ and $|\mathcal{E}| \leq |\mathcal{G}|$. Let $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$. Then there is $G = \langle G_n \rangle \in \mathcal{G}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap G_n) \notin \mathcal{I}$. But $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap G_n) = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^G)$, so $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq |\mathcal{G}|$ and the proof of this case is finished.

Now we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \geq \mathfrak{b}_2(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Let $\mathcal{E} \subset \widehat{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}}$ such that for every $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$. For every $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ we define $G_n^E = \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i$ for $n \in \omega$. Let $\mathcal{G} = \{\langle G_n^E \rangle : E \in \mathcal{E}\}$, and notice that $\mathcal{G} \subseteq \mathcal{K}^{\omega}$ and $|\mathcal{G}| \leq |\mathcal{E}|$. Let $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$. Then there is $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$. But $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap G_n)$, so $\mathfrak{b}_2(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq |\mathcal{E}|$ and the proof of this case is finished.

Finally, we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{b}_3(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Actually, it suffices to observe (using the fact that $\langle A_n \rangle$ is a partition of ω) that

$$x \in \bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left(A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} E_i \right) \iff (\exists n \in \omega) (\exists k \le n) (x \in A_n \land x \in E_k) \iff (\exists k \in \omega) (\exists n \ge k) (x \in E_k \land x \in A_n) \iff (\exists k \in \omega) (\forall n < k) (x \in E_k \land x \notin A_n) \iff x \in \bigcup_{k \in \omega} \left(E_k \setminus \bigcup_{n < k} A_n \right).$$

3.5. Staniszewski and Canjar bounding numbers are the same.

Theorem 3.10. Let \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω .

- (1) $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}).$
- (2) $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) = \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}).$

Proof. (1) First we show $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Let $\mathcal{E} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}}$ be such that for every $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$. For every $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ let $f_E \in \omega^{\omega}$ be such that $f_E^{-1}[\{n\}] = E_n$ for every

 $n \in \omega$. Let $\mathcal{F} = \{ f_E : E \in \mathcal{E} \}$. Then $\mathcal{F} \subseteq \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}$ and $|\mathcal{F}| = |\overline{\mathcal{E}|}$.

Let $g \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$ and $A_n = g^{-1}[\{n\}]$ for every $n \in \omega$. Since $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$, there is $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $B = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Once we show $B \subseteq \{k \in \omega : f_E(k) \leq g(k)\}$, the proof will be finished in this case. Let $k \in B$. Then $k \in A_n \cap E_i$ for some $n \in \omega$ and $i \leq n$. Hence $q(k) = n \ge i = f_E(k).$

Now we show $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \ge \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Let $\mathcal{F} \subseteq \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}$ be such that there

is no $g \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$ such that for all $f \in \mathcal{F}$ we have $f >_{\mathcal{I}} g$. For every $f \in \mathcal{F}$ and $n \in \omega$ we define $E_n^f = f^{-1}[\{n\}]$, and we notice that $\mathcal{E} = \{ \langle E_n^f \rangle : f \in \mathcal{F} \} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}} \text{ and } |\mathcal{E}| = |\mathcal{F}|.$

Let $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ and $g \in \omega^{\omega}$ be such that $g^{-1}[\{n\}] = A_n$. Since $g \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$, there is $f \in \mathcal{F}$ with $\neg (f \geq_{\mathcal{I}} g)$. Thus, $B = \{k \in \omega : f(k) \leq g(k)\} \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Once we show $B \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} E_i^f)$, the proof will be finished in this case. Let $k \in B$. Since $k \in A_{q(k)} \cap E_{f(k)}^{f}$ and $f(k) \leq g(k), k \in A_{q(k)} \cap \bigcup_{i \leq q(k)} E_{i}^{f}$.

(2) First we show $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Let $\mathcal{E} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{K}}$ be such that for every $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_{n+1} \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$.

For every $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ let $f_E \in \omega^{\omega}$ be such that $f_E^{-1}[\{n\}] = E_n$ for every $n \in \omega$. Let $\mathcal{F} = \{ f_E : E \in \mathcal{E} \}$. Then $\mathcal{F} \subseteq \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}$ and $|\mathcal{F}| = |\mathcal{E}|$.

Let $g \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$ and $A_n = g^{-1}[\{n\}]$ for every $n \in \omega$. Since $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$, there is $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $B = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_{n+1} \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Once we show $B \subseteq \{k \in \omega : f_E(k) < g(\bar{k})\}$, the proof will be finished in this case. Let $k \in B$. Then $k \in A_{n+1} \cap E_i$ for some $n \in \omega$ and $i \leq n$. Hence $g(k) = n + 1 \ge i + 1 > i = f_E(k).$

Now we show $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) \geq \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$. Let $\mathcal{F} \subseteq \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}}$ be such that for every $g \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$ there is $f \in \mathcal{F}$ with $\neg (f \ge_I g)$. For every $f \in \mathcal{F}$ and $n \in \omega$ we define $E_n^f = f^{-1}[\{n\}],$ and we notice that $\mathcal{E} = \{\langle E_n^f \rangle : f \in \mathcal{F}\} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}} \text{ and } |\mathcal{E}| \le |\mathcal{F}|.$

Take any $\langle A_k \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ and define $g \in \omega^{\omega}$ by g(n) = k for every $n \in A_k, k \in \omega$. Since $g \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}}$, there is $f \in \mathcal{F}$ with $B = \{n \in \omega : f(n) < g(n)\} \notin \mathcal{I}$. Once we show that $B \subseteq \bigcup_{k \in \omega} (A_{k+1} \cap \bigcup_{i < k} E_i^f)$, the proof will be finished in this case.

Let $n \in \omega$ be such that $\overline{f}(n) < g(n)$ and let $k \in \omega$ be such that $n \in A_k$. Notice that $k \ge 1$. (Indeed, if k = 0 then $n \in A_0$, so g(n) = 0, and consequently f(n) < 0, a contradiction.) Since $f(n) < g(n) = k, n \in \bigcup_{i < k} E_i^f$. Let l = k - 1. Then $n \in A_{l+1} \cap \bigcup_{i < l} E_i^j$.

Corollary 3.11. Let \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω .

(1) If $\mathcal{J} \cap \mathcal{K} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})) = \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{K}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{J}})).$

(2) $\mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathrm{Fin}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}})) = \mathfrak{b}(>_{\mathrm{Fin}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}})) = \mathfrak{b}.$

Proof. (1) Follows from Theorem 3.10 and Proposition 3.7(2).

(2) Follows from Theorem 3.10 and Proposition 3.7(3).

Corollary 3.12. Let \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω . If $\mathcal{J} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ are regular cardinals.

Proof. Follows from Theorem 3.10 and Proposition 3.4(4).

3.6. Extreme cases.

Proposition 3.13. Let $\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}$ be ideals on ω .

- (1) $1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{c}^+.$
- (2) If $\mathcal{K} \not\subseteq \mathcal{I}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = 1$.
- (3) If $\mathcal{J} \cap \mathcal{K} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$ and $\mathcal{K} \not\subseteq \mathcal{I}$, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = 1$.
- (4) If $\mathcal{K} \subseteq \mathcal{J}$, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \geq \aleph_0$.
- (5) If $\mathcal{J} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$ and $\mathcal{I} \not\perp \mathcal{J}$, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{c}$.
- (6) If $\mathcal{J} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{c}$.
- (7) If $\mathcal{I} \perp \mathcal{J}$, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$.
- (8) If $\mathcal{J} \cap \mathcal{K} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$ and $\mathcal{I} \perp \mathcal{J}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$.

Proof. (1) Obvious.

(2) By (1) it is enough to show that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq 1$. Let $E \in \mathcal{K} \setminus \mathcal{I}$ and $\mathcal{E} = \{\langle E, \emptyset, \emptyset, \ldots \rangle\}$. Since $E \in \mathcal{K}, \ \mathcal{E} \in \widehat{\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}}$. Let $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$. Then $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap E) = (\bigcup_{n \in \omega} A_n) \cap E = \omega \cap E = E \notin \mathcal{I}$. Consequently, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \leq |\mathcal{E}| = 1$.

(3) Follows from (2) and Proposition 3.7(2).

- (4) It follows from [36, Theorem 4.9(5)].
- (5) It follows from [36, Theorem 4.9(2)].

(6) If $\mathcal{I} \not\perp \mathcal{J}$, it follows from (5). If $\mathcal{I} \perp \mathcal{J}$, then $\mathcal{K} \not\subseteq \mathcal{I}$ in this case, so (2) finishes the proof.

(7) It follows from [36, Theorem 4.9(1)].

(8) Follows from (7) and Proposition 3.7(2).

Example 3.14. Let $\mathcal{I} = \{A \subseteq \omega : A \cap \{2n : n \in \omega\} \in \text{Fin}\}$ and $\mathcal{J} = \mathcal{K} = \{A \subseteq \omega : A \cap \{2n+1 : n \in \omega\} \in \text{Fin}\}$. Then by Proposition 3.13 we have $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = 1$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$.

4. Basic relationships between the bounding numbers

In the rest of the paper we examine the cardinals $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ only in the case when $|\{\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}\} \setminus \{\text{Fin}\}| \leq 1$ i.e. a priori one could consider cardinals for 8 triples: (Fin, Fin, Fin), (Fin, Fin, \mathcal{I}), (Fin, \mathcal{I}, Fin), ($\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{F}, \text{Fin}, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{I}$), ($\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}$), ($\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{I}$). However, it will follow from Corollary 4.1 and Theorem 4.2 that in fact we can restrict our study to four nontrivial cases: $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \text{Fin})$, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin})$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\text{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$.

In the second part of this section we present diagrams which summarize most results proved in the first part.

4.1. Basic properties and relationships.

Corollary 4.1. $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K})$ for any triple $(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \in \{(\text{Fin}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin}), (\text{Fin}, \text{Fin}, \mathcal{I}), (\mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin}), (\mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}, \mathcal{I}), (\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}), (\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}), (\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})\}.$

Proof. It follows from Proposition 3.7(2).

Theorem 4.2. Let \mathcal{I} be an ideal on ω such that $\mathcal{I} \neq \text{Fin.}$

- (1) $\mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = 1.$
- (2) $\mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}.$
- (3) (a) If \mathcal{I} is not a *P*-ideal, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}) = 1$.
 - (b) If \mathcal{I} is a *P*-ideal, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}).$

- (4) (a) If \mathcal{I} is not a weak *P*-ideal, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$. (b) If \mathcal{I} is a weak *P*-ideal, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) < \mathfrak{d}$.
- (5) $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{c}.$
- (6) $\mathfrak{b} \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{d}.$
- (7) $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$
- (8) $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ are regular.
- (9) $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathrm{Fin})) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathrm{Fin}).$

Proof. (1) It follows from Proposition 3.13(2).

- (2) It follows from [19, Proposition 4.5].
- (3a) It follows from [19, Proposition 4.1].
- (3b) It follows from [19, Corollary 4.4].
- (4a) It follows from [36, Theorem 4.9(1)]
- (4b) It follows from [23, Corollary 2.10].
- (5) It follows from [19, Proposition 4.1].

(6) By (2) and Proposition 3.8 we have $\mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\text{Fin}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin})$. Now we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{d}$. Let $\mathcal{F} \subset \omega^{\omega}$ be a dominating family in $(\omega^{\omega}, \leq^*)$. Without loss of generality we can assume that every $f \in \mathcal{F}$ is increasing. We define $E_n^f = [f(n-1), f(n)) \cap \omega$ for every $f \in \mathcal{F}, n \in \omega$ (here we put f(-1) = 0).

Notice that $\langle E_n^f : n \in \omega \rangle \in \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\text{Fin}}$ for every $f \in \mathcal{F}$. Let $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\text{Fin}}$. Let $g \in \omega^{\omega}$ be given by $g(n) = \max(\bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i)$. Note that if g(n) < f(n), then $\begin{array}{l} A_n \subseteq \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i \subseteq [0, f(n)) = \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^f.\\ \text{Since } \mathcal{F} \text{ is dominating, there is } f \in \mathcal{F} \text{ with } g <^* f. \text{ Let } N \in \omega \text{ be such that} \end{array}$

g(n) < f(n) for all $n \ge N$.

Then $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} E_i^f) \supseteq \bigcup_{n \ge N} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} E_i^f) = \bigcup_{n \ge N} (\bigcup_{i \le n} E_i^f) = \omega \notin \mathcal{I}$, and the proof is finished.

(7) It follows from Proposition 3.8.

(8) It follows from Theorem 3.10(1, 2) and Proposition 3.4(4).

(9) The second inequality is obvious and the first inequality follows from Theorem 3.10(1) and Proposition 3.4(2).

Corollary 4.3. $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{K})$ and $\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{K})$ are regular cardinals for any triple $(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K}) \in \{(\operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}), (\operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}), (\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}), (\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}), (\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}), (\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}), (\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}), (\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin},$ $(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}), (\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})\}.$

Proof. By Corollary 4.1 and Theorem 4.2(2), $\mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}_{\mathfrak{s}}(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$, which is a regular cardinal. The remaining cases follow from Corollary 3.12. \square

We were not able to show that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathrm{Fin})$ is regular. However, the next result shows that some values of $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathrm{Fin})$ are prohibited (for instance, this is the case for \aleph_{ω} , as $cf(\aleph_{\omega}) = \omega$).

Corollary 4.4. $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathrm{Fin})) = \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathrm{Fin}))$ for any ideal \mathcal{I} .

Proof. By Proposition 3.4(2) and Theorem 3.10 we have $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathrm{Fin}))$, $\mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathrm{Fin})) = \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{b}_s(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathrm{Fin}))$ follows from Corollary 4.1 and $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I})$ follows from Theorem 4.2(5).

As shown in the next result, for P-ideals the situation is much simpler – many considered cardinals coincide.

Theorem 4.5. If \mathcal{I} is a *P*-ideal, then

 $\mathfrak{b} \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{d}.$

Proof. Taking into account the previous results and the fact that every P-ideal is a weak P-ideal, it is enough to show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

First we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$

Let $\mathcal{E} \in \mathcal{P}_{\text{Fin}}$ be such that for every $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\text{Fin}}$ there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Let $\langle B_n \rangle \in \overline{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I}}$. Since \mathcal{I} is a P-ideal, there is $B \in \mathcal{I}$ with $B_n \setminus B \in$ Fin for every $n \in \omega$. Let $B = \{b_n : n \in \omega\}$ and set $A_n = (B_n \setminus B) \cup \{b_n\}$ for every $n \in \omega$. Then $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\text{Fin}}$, so there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $C = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Once we show $C \setminus B \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i)$, the proof of this case will be finished.

Let $k \in C \setminus B$. Then there is $n \in \omega$ with $k \in [A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i] \setminus B = [((B_n \setminus B) \cup \{b_n\}) \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i] \setminus B = (B_n \setminus B) \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i \subseteq B_n \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i.$

Now we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

Let $\mathcal{E} \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ be such that for every $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ there is $\langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Since \mathcal{I} is a P-ideal, for every $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ there is $B_E \in \mathcal{I}$ such that $D_n^E = E_n \setminus B_E \in F$ in for every $n \in \omega$. Note that $D_n^E \cap D_k^E = \emptyset$ for every $E \in \mathcal{E}$ and $n \neq k$. Let $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$. Then there is $E = \langle E_n \rangle \in \mathcal{E}$ with $C = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i) \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Once we show $C \setminus B_E \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} D_i^E)$, the proof of this case will be finished.

Let $k \in C \setminus B_E$. Then there is $n \in \omega$ with $k \in [\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i)] \setminus B_E = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} (E_i \setminus B_E)) = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} D_i^E)$.

The rest of this subsection is devoted to $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I})$.

Lemma 4.6. Let \mathcal{I} be an ideal on ω .

- (1) If \mathcal{I} is not a *P*-ideal, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_0$.
- (2) If \mathcal{I} is a *P*-ideal, then $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b}$.

Proof. (1) By Theorem 3.13(4), $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \geq \aleph_0$. The revers inequality follows from [36, Theorem 4.9(3)].

(2) The first inequality follows from [36, Theorem 4.9(4)], whereas the second one follows from Theorem 4.2(2) and the observation that $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$.

Lemma 4.7. $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) \leq \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I})$ for any ideal \mathcal{I} .

Proof. If $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$, we are done. Assume that $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{c}$. Then there is a family $\mathcal{F} = \{F_\alpha : \alpha < \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I})\} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$ such that for every $A \in \mathcal{I}$ there is α with $|F_\alpha \setminus A| = \aleph_0$. For every α , we define $E_0^\alpha = F_\alpha$ and $E_n^\alpha = \emptyset$ for $n \geq 1$. Then $\langle E_n^\alpha : n \in \omega \rangle \in \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I}}$.

Take any $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$. If we show that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_{n+1} \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^{\alpha}) \notin Fin$ for some α , the proof will be finished.

Since $A_0 \in \mathcal{I}$, there is α with $|F_{\alpha} \setminus A_0| = \aleph_0$. On the other hand, it is easy to see that $F_{\alpha} \setminus A_0 = E_0^{\alpha} \setminus A_0 \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_{n+1} \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i^{\alpha})$, so we are done. \Box

Theorem 4.8. $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) = \min\{\mathfrak{b}, \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I})\}\$ for any ideal \mathcal{I} .

Proof. If \mathcal{I} is not a P-ideal, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_0$ (by Lemma 4.6(1)) and $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) = \aleph_0$. Since $\mathfrak{b} > \aleph_0$, we obtain $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \min{\{\mathfrak{b}, \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I})\}}$.

Assume that \mathcal{I} is a P-ideal. The inequality " \leq " follows from Lemma 4.6(2) and Lemma 4.7. Below we show the inequality " \geq ".

Take $\kappa < \min\{\mathfrak{b}, \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I})\}\)$. We will show that $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$.

Let $\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle \in \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I}}$ for $\alpha < \kappa$. Since $\kappa \cdot \aleph_0 < \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I})$, there is $A \in \mathcal{I}$ such that $|E_n^{\alpha} \setminus A| < \aleph_0$ for every $\alpha < \kappa$ and $n \in \omega$.

Let $B = \omega \setminus A$. Since $\langle E_n^{\alpha} \cap B \rangle \in \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\operatorname{Fin}(B)}$ for every $\alpha < \kappa$ and $\kappa < \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}(B), \operatorname{Fin}(B), \operatorname{Fin}(B))$, there is $\langle B_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(B)}$ such that

$$\bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left(B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} \left(E_i^{\alpha} \cap B \right) \right) \in \operatorname{Fin}(B)$$

for every $\alpha < \kappa$.

Let $A_0 = A$ and $A_n = B_{n-1}$ for $n \ge 1$. Then $\langle A_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ and for every $\alpha < \kappa$ we have

$$\bigcup_{n\in\omega} \left(A_{n+1}\cap \bigcup_{i\leq n} E_i^{\alpha} \right) = \bigcup_{n\in\omega} \left(B_n\cap \bigcup_{i\leq n} E_i^{\alpha} \right) = \bigcup_{n\in\omega} \left(B_n\cap \bigcup_{i\leq n} (E_i^{\alpha}\cap B) \right) \in \operatorname{Fin.}$$

4.2. **Diagrams.** In this subsection we present some diagrams which show inequalities proved above. In all diagrams, " $A \rightarrow B$ " means " $A \leq B$ ". Moreover, to make diagrams fit into the page, we sometimes write "F" instead of "Fin".

$$\mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{F},\mathrm{f},\mathrm{I}) = 1 \rightarrow \mathfrak{b}_{s}(\mathrm{F},\mathrm{I},\mathrm{I}) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{F},\mathrm{I},\mathrm{F}) = \mathfrak{b}$$

$$\mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{F},\mathrm{F},\mathrm{I}) = 1 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{F},\mathrm{F},\mathrm{F}) = \mathfrak{b} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{I},\mathrm{I},\mathrm{I}) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{I},\mathrm{I},\mathrm{I})$$

$$\mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{I},\mathrm{F},\mathrm{I}) \in \{1,\mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{I},\mathrm{I},\mathrm{I})\} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{I},\mathrm{F},\mathrm{F})$$

FIGURE 1. All bounding numbers, including the trivial ones, and inequalities which follow only from Proposition 3.8, Theorem 4.2 and Lemma 4.6.



FIGURE 2. Nontrivial bounding numbers and inequalities valid for arbitrary ideals.



FIGURE 3. Inequalities valid for weak P-ideals.



FIGURE 4. Inequalities valid for non weak P-ideals.



FIGURE 5. Inequalities valid for P-ideals.

5. Sums and products of ideals

In this section we examine the considered cardinals for ideals of the form $\mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}$ or $\mathcal{I} \otimes \mathcal{J}$. Additionally, we compute the considered cardinals in the case of not tall ideals.

5.1. Disjoint sums.

Theorem 5.1. Let \mathcal{I} and \mathcal{J} be ideals on ω .

- (1) $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}) = \min\{\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}), \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})\}.$
- (2) $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \min\{\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}), \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin})\}.$
- (3) $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \min\{\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}), \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})\},\$

(4) $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}) = \min\{\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}), \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})\}.$

Proof. We will only prove the first item. The remaining items can be proved in a similar way.

First we prove that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J},\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J},\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J}) \leq \min\{\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}),\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{J})\}$. We will prove that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J},\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J},\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I})$ (the proof of $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J},\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J},\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J},\mathcal{J},\mathcal{J})$ goes in a similar way).

There is a family $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})\} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I}}$ with the property that for every $\langle A_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (A_n \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Consider the family $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} \times \{0\} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I})\} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J}}$. Let $\langle B_n \oplus C_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}\oplus\mathcal{J}}$. Since $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$, there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I})$ such that $C = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{I}$. Then $C \times \{0\} \notin \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}$, and $C \times \{0\} \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \oplus C_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} (E_i^{\alpha} \times \{0\}))$. That finishes this part of the proof.

Now we prove $\mathfrak{b}(\overline{\mathcal{I}} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}) \geq \min\{\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}), \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})\}$. Let $\kappa < \min\{\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}), \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})\}$ and $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} \oplus F_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}}$. Since $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ and $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \widehat{\mathcal{P}}_{\mathcal{I}}$, there is $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{I}$ for all $\alpha < \kappa$. Similarly, there is $\langle C_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} F_i^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{J}$ for all $\alpha < \kappa$. Then $\langle B_n \oplus C_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} ((B_n \oplus \overline{C}_n) \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} (E_i^{\alpha} \oplus F_i^{\alpha})) \in \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}$ for all $\alpha < \kappa$. Thus, $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{I} \oplus \mathcal{J})$.

5.2. Not tall ideals. Using the results of the previous subsection, we are able to compute the considered cardinals for not tall ideals.

Theorem 5.2. If \mathcal{I} is not a tall ideal, then

$$\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$$

Proof. By Theorem 4.2, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$ and $\mathfrak{b} \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$, so it is enough to show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}$.

Let $A \subseteq \omega$ be infinite such that for every $B \subseteq A$, $B \in \mathcal{I} \iff B$ is finite. Let $\operatorname{Fin}(A)$ denote the family of all finite subsets of A. Then $\mathcal{I} = \operatorname{Fin}(A) \oplus (\mathcal{I} \upharpoonright (\omega \setminus A))$ and, by Theorem 5.1(2), we have $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}(A), \operatorname{Fin}(A), \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$.

Corollary 5.3. If \mathcal{I} is a not tall P-ideal, then

 $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$

Proof. Follows from Theorems 4.5 and 5.2.

Example 5.4. If $\mathcal{I} = \{\emptyset\} \otimes \text{Fin}$, then

$$\mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$$

Indeed, it is known that $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}$ (see e.g. [22, p. 43]), so $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}$. The remaining equalities follows from Corollary 5.3, because \mathcal{I} is a P-ideal (see [17, Example 1.2.3(b)]) and it is not tall (indeed, if $A = \{0\} \times \omega$, then for every $B \subseteq A$, $B \in \{\emptyset\} \otimes \operatorname{Fin} \iff B$ is finite).

5.3. **Fubini products.** In this subsection we compute the considered cardinals for Fubini products of ideals. We state the lemmas in a more general form than needed in this section, because we will apply some of them also in other sections.

5.3.1. The cardinal $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I})$.

Theorem 5.5. Let \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω .

- (1) If $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$ or $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\}$, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_0$.
- (2) If $\mathcal{I} = \{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K})$.

Proof. (1) It suffices to observe that $\mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$ and $\mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\}$ are not P-ideals.

(2) First we will show $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}).$

If $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{K}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$, then $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K})$ by Theorem 4.8. So assume that $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{c}$ and let $\mathcal{F} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$ be such that $|\mathcal{F}| = \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{K})$ and for any $A \in \mathcal{K}$ there is $F \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $F \setminus A \notin \operatorname{Fin}$.

Consider the family $\{\{0\} \times F : F \in \mathcal{F}\} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$. We claim that it witnesses $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) \leq \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{K})$.

Fix $A \in \mathcal{I}$. Then $(A)_0 \in \mathcal{K}$, so there is $F \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $|F \setminus (A)_0| = \aleph_0$. We get $|\{0\} \times F \setminus A| = |F \setminus (A)_0| = \aleph_0$. Thus $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) \leq \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{K})$ which implies $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K})$ by Theorem 4.8.

Now we show $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) \geq \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{K},\mathcal{K}).$

If \mathcal{K} is not a P-ideal, then \mathcal{I} is not a P-ideal as well and we have $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}) = \aleph_0$. So we can assume that \mathcal{K} is a P-ideal.

Let $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K})$. We will show that $\kappa < \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I})$. By Theorem 4.8, it will finish the proof.

Fix $\{A^{\alpha} : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$. Then $\{(A^{\alpha})_n : n \in \omega, \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$ has cardinality $|\omega \cdot \kappa| < \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{K})$, so there is $A \in \mathcal{K}$ such that $(A^{\alpha})_n \setminus A \in \operatorname{Fin}$ for all $n \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$.

Define $f_{\alpha}(n) = \max((A^{\alpha})_n \setminus A)$ for all $n \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$. Since $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}) \leq \mathfrak{b}$, there is $g \in \omega^{\omega}$ such that $f_{\alpha} \leq^* g$ for all $\alpha < \kappa$. Define $B \subseteq \omega \times \omega$ by $(B)_n = A \cup \{0, 1, \ldots, g(n)\}$. Observe that $B \in \mathcal{I}$. If we will show that $A^{\alpha} \setminus B$ is finite for all $\alpha < \kappa$, the proof will be finished.

Fix $\alpha < \kappa$. There is $k \in \omega$ such that $f_{\alpha}(n) \leq g(n)$ for all $n \geq k$. Then $(A^{\alpha} \setminus B)_n \subseteq (A^{\alpha})_n \setminus A$ is finite for all n < k and $(A^{\alpha} \setminus B)_n = (A^{\alpha})_n \setminus (B)_n = (A^{\alpha})_n \setminus (A \cup \{0, 1, \ldots, g(n)\}) = \emptyset$ for all $n \geq k$. Hence $A^{\alpha} \setminus B$ is finite. \Box

5.3.2. The cardinal $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$. The following three lemmas will be useful in our considerations.

Lemma 5.6. Let $\langle B_n \rangle$ and $\langle C_n \rangle$ be partitions of ω . If $C_n \subseteq \bigcup_{m \ge n} B_m$ (i.e., $C_n \cap \bigcup_{m < n} B_m = \emptyset$) for all $n \in \omega$, then $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} A_i) \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} A_i)$ for any $\langle A_n \rangle$.

Proof. If $x \in C_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i$ for some $n \in \omega$, then there is $m \geq n$ with $x \in B_m$ and we have $x \in B_m \cap \bigcup_{i < n} A_i \subseteq B_m \cap \bigcup_{i < m} A_i$.

Lemma 5.7. Let \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω (here we also allow $\mathcal{J} = \{\emptyset\}$) and \mathcal{I} be an ideal on ω^2 . If $\mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2), \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \operatorname{Fin}(\omega), \operatorname{Fin}(\omega))$.

Proof. Let $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega)}$ witness $\kappa = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

For each $n \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$ define $A_n^{\alpha} = (\{0, \dots, n-1\} \times E_n^{\alpha}) \cup (\{n\} \times \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^{\alpha})$. Then $\mathcal{A} = \{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)}$.

We will show that \mathcal{A} witnesses $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2), \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)) \leq \kappa$.

Let $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)}$. Then $\langle (B_n)_i : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega)}$ for each $i \in \omega$.

Now we inductively define

$$C_n = \left(\bigcup_{i \le n} ((B_n)_i \cup (B_i)_n)\right) \setminus \left(\bigcup_{i < n} C_i\right),$$

and observe that $\langle C_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega)}$. Therefore, there is $\alpha < \kappa$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{K}$.

If we show that $(\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i^{\alpha}))_j \notin \mathcal{K}$ for every $j \in \omega$, then $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i < n} A_i^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{I}$, and the proof will be finished.

Fix $j \in \omega$ and note that if n > j then $(\bigcup_{i \le n} A_i^{\alpha})_j = (\bigcup_{i \le n} E_i^{\alpha})_j$, and $(B_n)_j \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} (E_i^{\alpha})_j \supseteq C_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} (E_i^{\alpha})_j$ (the inclusion follows from Lemma 5.6 because $C_n \cap \bigcup_{m < n} (B_m)_j = \emptyset$). Thus, we have

$$\left(\bigcup_{n\in\omega} \left(B_n\cap\bigcup_{i\leq n}A_i^{\alpha}\right)\right)_j\supseteq \left(\bigcup_{n>j} \left(B_n\cap\bigcup_{i\leq n}A_i^{\alpha}\right)\right)_j=\bigcup_{n>j} \left((B_n)_j\cap\left(\bigcup_{i\leq n}A_i^{\alpha}\right)_j\right)$$
$$=\bigcup_{n>j} \left((B_n)_j\cap\left(\bigcup_{i\leq n}E_i^{\alpha}\right)_j\right)\supseteq\bigcup_{n>j} \left(C_n\cap\left(\bigcup_{i\leq n}E_i^{\alpha}\right)_j\right)\notin\mathcal{K}.$$

Lemma 5.8. Let \mathcal{K} be an ideal on ω and \mathcal{I} be an ideal on ω^2 . If $\{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{K} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2), \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)) \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \operatorname{Fin}(\omega), \operatorname{Fin}(\omega))$.

Proof. We will show that $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \operatorname{Fin}(\omega), \operatorname{Fin}(\omega))$ implies $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2), \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2))$. Let $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ and $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)}$.

For each $n, j \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$ define $A_n^{\alpha, j} = (E_n^{\alpha})_j$. Then $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha, j} : n \in \omega \rangle : j \in \omega, \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega)}$.

Since $|\omega \times \kappa| = \kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \operatorname{Fin}(\omega), \operatorname{Fin}(\omega))$, there is $\langle B_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega)}$ with $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i^{\alpha, j}) \in \mathcal{K}$ for all $j \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$.

Define $\langle C_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)}$ by $C_n = (\bigcup_{i < n} \{i\} \times B_n) \cup (\{n\} \times \bigcup_{i \leq n} B_i)$ for all $n \in \omega$.

Fix $\alpha < \kappa$ and denote $X = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^{\alpha})$. If we show that $X \in \mathcal{I}$, the proof will be finished. Since $\{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{K} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$, it is enough to show that $(X)_j \in \mathcal{K}$ for every $j \in \omega$.

Take $j \in \omega$. If n > j, then $(C_n)_j = B_n$, so

$$(X)_j = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left((C_n)_j \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} (E_i^{\alpha})_j \right) \subseteq \left(\bigcup_{n \le j} B_n \right) \cup \bigcup_{n > j} \left(B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} A_i^{\alpha, j} \right) \in \mathcal{K}.$$

Theorem 5.9. Let \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω .

(1) If $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$ or $\mathcal{I} = \{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

(2) If $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$.

Proof. (1) The inequality " \leq " follows from Lemma 5.7, and " \geq " follows from Lemma 5.8. (2) Since $\mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{J} \otimes \text{Fin}$, by Lemma 5.7 we get $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\text{Fin}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin})$. By 4.2(2), we have $\mathfrak{b}(\text{Fin}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$ and the inequality " \geq " follows from Theorem 4.2(6).

The last item of Theorem 5.9 may be surprising: $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ does not depend on \mathcal{J} .

5.3.3. The cardinal $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$. We will need three lemmas.

Lemma 5.10. Let \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω (here we allow $\mathcal{K} = \{\emptyset\}$) and \mathcal{I} be an ideal on ω^2 . If $\mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\} \subseteq \mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$.

Proof. We will show that $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ implies $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$. Let $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ and $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}.$

For each $n \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$ define $E_n^{\alpha} = A_n^{\alpha} \times \omega$. Then $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}} \text{ (as } \mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\} \subseteq \mathcal{I}).$

Since $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$, there is $\langle B_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{I}$ for all $\alpha < \kappa$.

Define

$$V = \{k \in \omega : (B_n)_k \in \mathcal{K} \text{ for all } n \in \omega\}.$$

We will show that $V \in \mathcal{J}$. Fix $k \in V$. There is $m \in \omega$ such that $k \in A_m^0$. Then

$$\left(\bigcup_{n\in\omega} \left(B_n\cap\bigcup_{i\leq n}E_i^0\right)\right)_k = \left(\bigcup_{n\geq m}B_n\right)_k = \omega\setminus\left(\bigcup_{n< m}B_n\right)_k\notin\mathcal{K}.$$

Since $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i < n} E_i^0) \in \mathcal{I}$ and $\mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, we get

$$V \subseteq \left\{ k \in \omega : \left(\bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left(B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} E_i^0 \right) \right)_k \notin \mathcal{K} \right\} \in \mathcal{J}.$$

Define $\langle C_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ by $V \subseteq C_0$ and

$$k \in C_n \iff n = \min\{i \in \omega : (B_i)_k \notin \mathcal{K}\}$$

for $k \notin V$ (each C_n belongs to \mathcal{J} as $\langle B_i \rangle \subseteq \mathcal{I}$ and $\mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$).

Fix $\alpha < \kappa$ and denote $X = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i^{\alpha})$. If we show that $X \in \mathcal{J}$, the proof will be finished. Suppose to the contrary that $X \notin \mathcal{J}$. Then

$$\mathcal{J} \not\supseteq X \setminus V = \left\{ k \in \omega : \exists n \in \omega \ k \in C_n \land k \in \bigcup_{i \le n} A_i^\alpha \land (B_n)_k \notin \mathcal{K} \right\}$$
$$= \left\{ k \in \omega : \exists n \in \omega \ k \in C_n \land \left(\bigcup_{i \le n} E_i^\alpha\right)_k = \omega \land (B_n)_k \notin \mathcal{K} \right\}$$
$$\subseteq \left\{ k \in \omega : \left(\bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left(B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} E_i^\alpha\right)\right)_k \notin \mathcal{K} \right\},$$

which contradicts $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} E_i^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}.$

Lemma 5.11. Let \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω (here we allow $\mathcal{K} = \{\emptyset\}$). If $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$.

Proof. We will show that $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$ implies $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$.

Let $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$ and $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{I}^{\omega}.$

For each $n \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$ define $A_n^{\alpha} = \{i \in \omega : (E_n^{\alpha})_i \notin \mathcal{K}\}$. Then $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{J}^{\omega}$.

Since $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$, there is $\langle B_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{J}$ for all $\alpha < \kappa$.

Define $\langle C_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ by $C_n = B_n \times \omega$ for all $n \in \omega$.

Fix $\alpha < \kappa$ and denote $X = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap E_n^{\alpha})$. If we show that $X \in \mathcal{I}$, the proof will be finished. Since $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, it is enough to show that $\{i \in \omega : (X)_i \notin \mathcal{K}\} \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha})$.

Take $i \notin \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha})$. Since $\langle B_n \rangle$ is a partition, there is $n \in \omega$ with $i \in B_n$. Then $i \notin A_n^{\alpha}$, so $(E_n^{\alpha})_i \in \mathcal{K}$. Moreover, $i \in B_n$ implies $(C_n)_i = \omega$, so $(X)_i = (B_n \cap E_n^{\alpha})_i = \omega \cap (E_n^{\alpha})_i \in \mathcal{K}$.

Lemma 5.12. Let \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω , \mathcal{J}' be an ideal on ω^2 and denote $\mathcal{I} = \{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{K}$.

- (1) If $\{\{0\} \times A : A \in \mathcal{J}\} \subseteq \mathcal{J}'$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}') \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{J})$.
- (2) If $\mathcal{J}' \subseteq \{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{J}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}') \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{J})$.

Proof. (1) Let $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{J})\} \subseteq \mathcal{J}^{\omega}$ be such that for any $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}$ there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{J})$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{K}$. Consider the family $\{\langle \{0\} \times A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{J})\} \subseteq (\mathcal{J}')^{\omega}$. Fix any $\langle C_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ and define $B_n = \{i \in \omega : (0, i) \in C_n\}$ for all $n \in \omega$. Then $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}$, so there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{J})$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{K}$. We have

$$\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap (\{0\} \times A_n^{\alpha})) \supseteq \{0\} \times \left(\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha})\right) \notin \mathcal{I}.$$

(2) Let $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}')\} \subseteq (\mathcal{J}')^{\omega}$ be such that for any $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}')$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{I}$. For each $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}')$ and $n, k \in \omega$ define $E_n^{\alpha, k} = (A_n^{\alpha})_k$. Consider the family $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha, k} : n \in \omega \rangle : k \in \omega, \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}')\} \subseteq \mathcal{J}^{\omega}$. Fix any $\langle C_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{K}}$ and define $B_n = \omega \times C_n$ for all $n \in \omega$. Then $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$, so there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{J}')$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{I}$. Thus, there is $k \in \omega$ such that $(\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}))_k \notin \mathcal{K}$. We have

$$\bigcup_{n\in\omega} (C_n\cap E_n^{\alpha,k}) \supseteq \left(\bigcup_{n\in\omega} (B_n\cap A_n^{\alpha})\right)_k \notin \mathcal{K}.$$

 \square

Theorem 5.13. Let \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω .

(1) If $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$ or $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$.

(2) If $\mathcal{I} = \{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K})$.

Proof.

(1) The inequality " \leq " follows from Lemma 5.10, and " \geq " follows from Lemma 5.11.

(2) Follows from Lemma 5.12.

5.3.4. The cardinal $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

Theorem 5.14. Let \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{K} be ideals on ω .

- (1) If $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$.
- (2) If $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin})$.
- (3) If $\mathcal{I} = \{\emptyset\} \otimes \mathcal{K}$, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{K}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

Proof. (1) Follows from Theorem 4.2(4) since $\mathcal{J} \otimes \mathcal{K}$ is not a weak P-ideal.

(2) First we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

Let $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin})\} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin}^{\omega}$ be such that for any $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$ there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin})$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{J}$. Consider the family $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} \times \{0\} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin})\} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)^{\omega}$. Fix any $\langle C_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ and define $B_n = \{i \in \omega : (i, 0) \in C_n\}$ for all $n \in \omega$. Then $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{J}}$, so there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin})$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{J}$. We have

$$\bigcup_{n\in\omega} (C_n \cap (A_n^{\alpha} \times \{0\})) \supseteq \left(\bigcup_{n\in\omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha})\right) \times \{0\} \notin \mathcal{I}.$$

Now we show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

Let $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})\} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)^{\omega}$ be such that for any $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{I}$. For each $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$ and $n \in \omega$ define $E_n^{\alpha} = \{i \in \omega : (\exists j \in \omega)((i, j) \in A_n^{\alpha})\}$. Consider the family $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})\} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin}^{\omega}$. Fix any $\langle C_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$ and define $B_n = C_n \times \omega$ for all $n \in \omega$. Then $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$, so there is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{I}$. Thus, $\{i \in \omega : (\exists j \in \omega)((i, j) \in \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}))\} \notin \mathcal{J}$. We have

$$\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap E_n^{\alpha}) \supseteq \left\{ i \in \omega : (\exists j \in \omega) \left((i, j) \in \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \right) \right\} \notin \mathcal{J}.$$

(3) Follows from Lemma 5.12.

Example 5.15. If $\mathcal{I} = \operatorname{Fin} \otimes \{\emptyset\}$, then

$$\aleph_0 = \mathfrak{b}_s(\mathrm{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) < \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathrm{Fin},\mathrm{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathrm{Fin}).$$

Indeed, $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_0$ by Theorem 5.5(1). Moreover, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$ by Theorem 5.9(2), and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$ by Theorems 5.14(2) and 4.2(2). Hence, it is enough to show $\mathfrak{b} \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$. But this inequality follows from Theorem 5.13(1).

6. Nice ideals

In this section we will compute $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ for ideals \mathcal{I} with the Baire property and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$ for coanalytic weak P-ideals. The latter gives an upper bound for $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ in the case of coanalytic weak P-ideals (by a result of Debs and Saint Raymond, this class contains all Π_4^0 ideals).

6.1. Ideals with the Baire property. In this subsection an interval [a, b) will mean $[a, b) \cap \omega$ i.e. the set $\{n \in \omega : a \leq n < b\}$.

Theorem 6.1 (Talagrand [38, Théorème 21] (see also [1, Theorem 4.1.2])). An ideal \mathcal{I} on ω has the Baire property if and only if there is an increasing sequence $n_1 < n_2 < \ldots$ such that if there are infinitely many k with $[n_k, n_{k+1}) \subseteq A$, then $A \notin \mathcal{I}$.

Corollary 6.2. Let \mathcal{I} be an ideal with the Baire property. For every $g \in \omega^{\omega}$ there is $h \in \omega^{\omega}$ such that

- (1) h is strictly increasing,
- (2) $g \leq h$,
- (3) if $A \in \mathcal{I}$, then the set $\{n : [h(n), h(n+1)) \subseteq A\}$ is finite.

Proof. By Theorem 6.1 there is a sequence $n_0 < n_1 < \ldots$ such that $\{k : [n_k, n_{k+1}] \subseteq k\}$ A} is finite for every $A \in \mathcal{I}$.

It is enough to define h such that h is increasing, $g \leq h$ and [h(n), h(n+1))contains at least one interval $[n_k, n_{k+1})$ for every $n \in \omega$. We can define h inductively in the following manner. Let h(0) = g(0). Suppose that h(i) has been defined for $i \leq n$. Let $k_0 = \min\{k : h(n) \leq n_k\}$. We put $h(n+1) = \max\{n_{k_0+1}, h(n)+1, g(n+1)\}$ $1)\}.$

Theorem 6.3. If an ideal \mathcal{I} has the Baire property, then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$.

Proof. By Theorem 4.2(6) we only have to show that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}$. We will show that $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ implies $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}$.

Let $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ and $g_{\alpha} \in \omega^{\omega}$ for $\alpha < \kappa$.

By Corollary 6.2 we can assume that g_{α} are strictly increasing and

$$\bigcup_{n \in A} [g_{\alpha}(n), g_{\alpha}(n+1)) \notin \mathcal{I}$$

for every infinite $A \subseteq \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$.

For $\alpha < \kappa$ we define $A_0^{\alpha} = [0, g_{\alpha}(1))$ and $A_n^{\alpha} = [g_{\alpha}(n), g_{\alpha}(n+1))$ for $n \ge 1$.

Since $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \mathcal{P}_{\text{Fin}}$ and $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin})$, there is a partition $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathrm{Fin}}$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{I}$ for every $\alpha < \kappa$. We define $g \in \omega^{\omega}$ by $g(n) = \max(\bigcup_{i \leq n} B_i)$. If we show that $g_{\alpha} \leq^* g$ for every

 $\alpha < \kappa$, the proof will be finished.

Let $\alpha < \kappa$. Since $B = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} A_i^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{I}$, the set $A = \{n : [g_\alpha(n), g_\alpha(n + \alpha)] \in \mathcal{I}\}$ 1)) $\subseteq B$ is finite.

Now we show that $g_{\alpha}(n) \leq g(n)$ for every $n \in \omega \setminus A$ (i.e. $g_{\alpha} \leq^* g$). Let $n \in \omega \setminus A$. Since $[g_{\alpha}(n), g_{\alpha}(n+1)) \cap (\omega \setminus B) \neq \emptyset$, there is $m \in [g_{\alpha}(n), g_{\alpha}(n+1)) \cap (\omega \setminus B)$. Then $g_{\alpha}(n) \leq m$. On the other hand, $m \notin B = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i^{\alpha})$ and $m \in$ $[g_{\alpha}(n), g_{\alpha}(n+1)) = A_n^{\alpha}$. Thus $m \notin B_i$ for every $i \ge n$, so $m \in B_i^-$ for some i < n. Hence $g(n) = \max(\bigcup_{i \le n} B_i) \ge m \ge g_{\alpha}(n)$.

Corollary 6.4. If \mathcal{I} is a P-ideal with the Baire property, then

$$\mathfrak{K}_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}).$$

Proof. Follows from Theorems 4.5 and 6.3.

For $f: \omega \to [0,\infty)$ satisfying $\sum_{n \in \omega} f(n) = \infty$ we define the summable ideal by

$$\mathcal{I}_f = \left\{ A \subset \omega : \sum_{n \in A} f(n) < \infty \right\}$$

(for instance, $\mathcal{I}_{1/n} = \{A \subseteq \omega : \sum_{n \in A} 1/(n+1) < \infty\}$ is the summable ideal), and for $f : \omega \to [0, \infty)$ satisfying $\sum_{n \in \omega} f(n) = \infty$ and $\lim_{n \to \infty} f(n)/(\sum_{i \leq n} f(i)) = 0$, we define the Erdős-Ulam ideals by

$$EU_f = \left\{ A \subset \omega : \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{\sum_{i \in A \cap n} f(i)}{\sum_{i \in n} f(i)} = 0 \right\}$$

(for instance, the ideal $\mathcal{I}_d = \{A : \lim_n |A \cap n|/n = 0\}$ of all sets of asymptotic density zero is an Erdős-Ulam ideal).

Corollary 6.5. If \mathcal{I} is a tall summable ideal or a tall Erdős-Ulam ideal, then

 $\operatorname{add}(\mathcal{N}) = \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}),$

where $\operatorname{add}(\mathcal{N})$ is the smallest size of a family of Lebesgue null sets with non-null union.

Proof. It was proved by Hernández and Hrušák [21, Theorem 2.2] that $\operatorname{add}^*(\mathcal{I}) = \operatorname{add}(\mathcal{N})$ in these cases. Since $\operatorname{add}(\mathcal{N}) \leq \mathfrak{b}$ (see e.g. [1, p. 35]), we get $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \operatorname{add}(\mathcal{N})$. Moreover, since \mathcal{I} is a P-ideal with the Baire property (see e.g. [17, Examples 1.2.3(c,d)]), Corollary 6.4 finishes the proof.

Corollary 6.6. Let $n \in \omega \setminus \{0, 1\}$. If $\mathcal{I} = \operatorname{Fin}^n$, then

$$\aleph_0 = \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) < \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{d} \leq \mathfrak{c} < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{c}^+.$$

Proof. Since \mathcal{I} in not a P-ideal, we get $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) = \aleph_0$. Since \mathcal{I} has the Baire property (see e.g. [22]), we can apply Theorem 6.3 to obtain $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$. Since $\mathcal{I} = \operatorname{Fin}^n = \operatorname{Fin} \otimes \operatorname{Fin}^{n-1}$, we can apply Theorem 5.13(1) to obtain $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin},\operatorname{Fin},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$. Since \mathcal{I} is not a weak P-ideal, we can apply Proposition 4.2(4a) to obtain $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{c}^+$.

6.2. ω -diagonalizable ideals. We need to recall the following technical notion. We will apply it in the next subsection to the cases of coanalytic weak P-ideals and Π_4^0 ideals.

Let \mathcal{I} be an ideal on ω . A family $\mathcal{Z} \subseteq [\omega]^{<\omega} \setminus \{\emptyset\}$ is \mathcal{I}^* -universal if for each $F \in \mathcal{I}^*$ there is $Z \in \mathcal{Z}$ with $Z \subseteq F$. We say that \mathcal{I} is ω -diagonalizable by \mathcal{I}^* -universal sets if there exists a family $\{\mathcal{Z}_k : k \in \omega\}$ of \mathcal{I}^* -universal families such that for each $F \in \mathcal{I}^*$ there is $k \in \omega$ such that $Z \cap F \neq \emptyset$ for every $Z \in \mathcal{Z}_k$.

Theorem 6.7. If an ideal \mathcal{I} is ω -diagonalizable by \mathcal{I}^* -universal sets, then

$$\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$$

Proof. By Theorem 4.2, we only need to show $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}$.

Let $\{f_{\alpha} : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}\}$ be an unbounded family on ω^{ω} . Without loss of generality we can assume that each f_{α} is strictly increasing.

For each $n \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}$ define $F_n^{\alpha} = \{i \in \omega : i \leq f_{\alpha}(n)\}$. We will show that $\{\langle F_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \mathfrak{b}\} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin}^{\omega}$ witnesses $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) \leq \mathfrak{b}$.

Fix $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$. Let $\{\mathcal{Z}_k : k \in \omega\}$ be a family of \mathcal{I}^* -universal sets ω -diagonalizing \mathcal{I} . For each k, let $\mathcal{Z}_k = \{Z_k^n : n \in \omega\}$.

For each $k, n \in \omega$ find $i(k, n) \in \omega$ such that $Z_k^{i(k,n)} \cap (B_0 \cup \ldots \cup B_n) = \emptyset$ and define $g_k \in \omega^{\omega}$ by $g_k(n) = \max Z_k^{i(k,n)}$. Let $g \in \omega^{\omega}$ be given by $g(i) = \max \{g_1(i), \ldots, g_i(i)\}$.

There is $\alpha < \mathfrak{b}$ such that $f_{\alpha}(i) > g(i)$ for infinitely many *i*. If we show that for each $k \in \omega$ there is $i \in \omega$ with $Z_k^i \subseteq \bigcup_{j \in \omega} (B_j \cap F_j^{\alpha})$, then, by ω -diagonalizability of \mathcal{I} , it will follow that $\bigcup_{j \in \omega} (B_j \cap F_j^{\alpha}) \notin \mathcal{I}$, and the proof will be finished.

Fix $k \in \omega$. There is n > k such that $f_{\alpha}(n) > g(n) \ge g_k(n) = \max Z_k^{i(k,n)}$. Thus, $Z_k^{i(k,n)} \subseteq F_n^{\alpha} \subseteq F_{n+1}^{\alpha} \subseteq \dots$ and $Z_k^{i(k,n)} \subseteq B_{n+1} \cup B_{n+2} \cup \dots$ Hence, $Z_k^{i(k,n)} \subseteq \bigcup_{j>n} (B_j \cap F_j^{\alpha}) \subseteq \bigcup_{j \in \omega} (B_j \cap F_j^{\alpha})$ and we are done. \Box

6.3. Coanalytic weak P-ideals and Π_4^0 ideals.

Theorem 6.8. If \mathcal{I} is a coanalytic weak *P*-ideal, then

 $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$

Proof. Consider the game $G(\mathcal{I})$, defined by Laflamme (see [28]) as follows: Player I in his *n*'th move plays an element $C_n \in \mathcal{I}$, and then Player II responses with any $F_n \in [\omega]^{<\omega}$ such that $F_n \cap C_n = \emptyset$. Player I wins if $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} F_n \in \mathcal{I}$. Otherwise, Player II wins.

By [26, Theorem 5.1], $G(\mathcal{I})$ is determined for coanalytic ideals (see also [25, Theorem 1.6]). Moreover, by [28, Theorem 2.16], Player I has a winning strategy in $G(\mathcal{I})$ if and only if \mathcal{I} is not a weak P-ideal. Thus, in our case Player II has a winning strategy. Again by [28, Theorem 2.16], this is in turn equivalent to \mathcal{I} being ω -diagonalizable by \mathcal{I}^* -universal sets. Using Theorem 6.7 we get $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$ and we are done.

Corollary 6.9. If \mathcal{I} is a Π_4^0 ideal, then

 $\aleph_1 \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$

Proof. By [16, Theorems 7.5 and 9.1], each Π_4^0 ideal is a weak P-ideal. Thus, the corollary follows from Theorem 6.8.

Example 6.10. The eventually different ideal is defined by

$$\mathcal{ED} = \{A \subseteq \omega \times \omega : \exists m, n \in \omega \, \forall k \ge n \, (|\{i : (k, i) \in A\}| \le m)\}.$$

If $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{ED}$, then

$$\aleph_0 = \mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}).$$

Indeed, since \mathcal{I} is not a P-ideal, $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_0$ (see Lemma 4.6(1)). Since \mathcal{I} is a Σ_2^0 ideal, we can use Theorem 6.9 to obtain the remaining (in)equality. (Note that since $\operatorname{Fin} \otimes \{\emptyset\} \subseteq \mathcal{ED} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin} \otimes \operatorname{Fin}$, we could also use Lemma 5.10 to obtain the inequality $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b}$.)

7. IDEALS WITH $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$

In this section we will show that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$ for some ideals (even Σ_2^0 ideals). All results of this section follow from the next lemma.

Lemma 7.1. Let $\mathcal{A} \subseteq [\omega]^{\omega}$ be an uncountable family with the property that $A \setminus (A_0 \cup \ldots \cup A_n) \notin \text{Fin for all } n \in \omega \text{ and } A, A_0, \ldots A_n \in \mathcal{A} \text{ with } A \neq A_i \text{ for all } i \leq n.$ If \mathcal{I} is an ideal generated by \mathcal{A} , then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$.

Proof. Let $\{A_n^{\alpha} \in \mathcal{A} : n \in \omega, \alpha < \aleph_1\}$ be such that $A_n^{\alpha} \neq A_m^{\beta}$ whenever $(\alpha, n) \neq (\beta, m)$. We will show that $\{\langle \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \aleph_1\} \subseteq \mathcal{I}^{\omega}$ witnesses $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$.

Let $\langle B_n : n \in \omega \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$. Then there is $\alpha < \aleph_1$ such that $A_n^{\alpha} \setminus \bigcup_{i < m} B_i \notin$ Fin for all $n, m \in \omega$. Indeed, for each m there are $C_0^m, \ldots, C_{l_m}^m \in \mathcal{A}$ such that $\bigcup_{i < m} B_i \subseteq^*$ $C_0^m \cup \ldots \cup C_{l_m}^m$. Since $\mathcal{C} = \{C_i^m : m \in \omega, i \leq l_m\}$ is countable, there is $\alpha < \aleph_1$ with $\{A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega\} \cap \mathcal{C} = \emptyset$. Then

$$A_n^{\alpha} \setminus \bigcup_{i < m} B_i \supseteq^* A_n^{\alpha} \setminus (C_0^m \cup \ldots \cup C_{l_m}^m) \notin \operatorname{Fin}$$

for each $n, m \in \omega$.

Let $B = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i^{\alpha})$. If we show that $B \notin \mathcal{I}$, the proof will be finished. Suppose to the contrary that $B = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \leq n} A_i^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{I}$. Then there are $D_0, \ldots, D_k \in \mathcal{A}$ with $B \subseteq^* D_0 \cup \ldots \cup D_k$. Find $j \in \omega$ such that $A_j^{\alpha} \neq D_i$ for all $i = 0, \ldots, k$.

We have $A_i^{\alpha} \setminus \bigcup_{n < i} B_n \notin Fin$ and

$$A_j^{\alpha} \setminus \bigcup_{n < j} B_n = A_j^{\alpha} \cap \bigcup_{n \ge j} B_n \subseteq \bigcup_{n \ge j} \left(B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} A_i^{\alpha} \right) \subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} \left(B_n \cap \bigcup_{i \le n} A_i^{\alpha} \right) = B.$$

On the other hand, $(A_j^{\alpha} \setminus \bigcup_{n < j} B_n) \setminus \bigcup_{n \le k} D_n = A_j^{\alpha} \setminus (\bigcup_{n < j} B_n \cup \bigcup_{n \le k} D_n) \supseteq^* A_j^{\alpha} \setminus (\bigcup_{n \le l_j} C_n^j \cup \bigcup_{n \le k} D_n) \notin \text{Fin.}$ This contradicts $B \subseteq^* D_0 \cup \ldots \cup D_k$ and finishes the proof.

Theorem 7.2. Let $\mathcal{A} \subseteq [\omega]^{\omega}$ be an uncountable almost disjoint family. If \mathcal{I} is an ideal generated by \mathcal{A} , then $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$.

Proof. This follows directly from Lemma 7.1 – it suffices to observe that for any almost disjoint family \mathcal{A} , if $A, A_0, \ldots, A_n \in \mathcal{A}$ are such that $A \neq A_i$ for all $i \leq n$, then $A \cap (A_0 \cup \ldots \cup A_n)$ is finite, so $A \setminus (A_0 \cup \ldots \cup A_n)$ is infinite. \Box

Let $2^{<\omega}$ be the set of all finite sequences of zeros and ones. Let \mathcal{I}_b denote the ideal on $2^{<\omega}$ generated by all branches i.e. sets of the form $B_x = \{s \in 2^{<\omega} : s \subseteq x\}$ for $x \in 2^{\omega}$. It is easy to see that the ideal \mathcal{I}_b is Σ_2^0 and not tall.

Corollary 7.3. $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}_b, \mathcal{I}_b, \mathcal{I}_b) = \aleph_1$.

Proof. It follows from Theorem 7.2, as the family $\{B_x : x \in 2^{\omega}\}$ is almost disjoint of size \mathfrak{c} .

Let Ω be the set of all clopen subsets of the Cantor space 2^{ω} having Lebesgue measure 1/2 (note that Ω is countable). Let S denote the Solecki's ideal on Ω i.e. the ideal generated by sets of the form $G_x = \{A \in \Omega : x \in A\}$ for all $x \in 2^{\omega}$. S is a tall Σ_2^0 ideal (see e.g. [22]).

Theorem 7.4. $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{S},\mathcal{S},\mathcal{S}) = \aleph_1$.

Proof. It follows from Lemma 7.1, as the family $\{G_x : x \in 2^{\omega}\}$ has cardinality \mathfrak{c} and for any $x, x_0, \ldots, x_n \in 2^{\omega}$ with $x \neq x_i$ for all $i \leq n$, we have $G_x \setminus (G_{x_0} \cup \ldots \cup G_{x_n}) = \{A \in \Omega : x \in A \land \forall i \leq n \ (x_i \notin A)\}$ is infinite. \Box

8. Consistency results

In this section we apply some known consistency results to the case of the considered cardinals. The main aim of this section is to show that consistently the values of considered cardinals can be pairwise distinct. We start with two results about $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I})$.

Proposition 8.1. It is consistent that there is a P-ideal \mathcal{I} with

 $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin},\operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}).$

Proof. It follows from Corollary 6.5 and the fact that it is consistent that $\operatorname{add}(\mathcal{N}) < \mathfrak{b}$ (see e.g. [2]).

Theorem 8.2 (Essentially Louveau). Under Martin's axiom, there is a maximal ideal \mathcal{I} with $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \kappa$ for all regular $\aleph_1 \leq \kappa \leq \mathfrak{c}$.

Proof. Louveau [29, Théorèmes 3.9 and 3.12] proved that there is a maximal ideal \mathcal{I} with add^{*}(\mathcal{I}) = κ (see also [4, p. 2647]). On the other hand, it is well known that $\mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{c}$ under Martin's axiom. Thus, $\mathfrak{b}_s(\operatorname{Fin}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \kappa$.

Now we want to reformulate Canjar's results from [12], [13] and [14]. He studied $\mathfrak{d}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}}))$ and $\mathfrak{d}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$ in the case of maximal ideals \mathcal{I} . It is not difficult to see that for a maximal ideal \mathcal{I} we have $\mathfrak{d}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}})) = \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}}))$ and $\mathfrak{d}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}})) = \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$. On the other hand, by Theorem 3.10(2), $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathrm{Fin}, \mathrm{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathrm{Fin}}))$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\geq_{\mathcal{I}} \cap (\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}} \times \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{I}}))$. Thus, we have the following two results.

Theorem 8.3 (Canjar [12] and [14]). The following is true in the model obtained by adding λ Cohen reals to a model of GCH.

- (1) There exists an ideal \mathcal{I} with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \kappa$ for all regular cardinals $\aleph_1 \leq \kappa < \lambda$.
- (2) There exist 2^{κ} ideals \mathcal{I} with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \kappa$ for all regular cardinals $\aleph_1 \leq \kappa < \lambda$.

Theorem 8.4 (Essentially Canjar [13]).

- (1) There is an ideal \mathcal{I} such that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = cf(\mathfrak{d})$.
- (2) If $\mathfrak{d} = \mathfrak{c}$, then there is a P-ideal \mathcal{I} such that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \operatorname{cf}(\mathfrak{d})$.

Recall that consistency of $\mathfrak{b} < \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{d})$ and $\mathfrak{b} < \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{d}) \leq \mathfrak{d} = \mathfrak{c}$ follows for instance from [2, Theorem 2.5].

Corollary 8.5.

- (1) If $\mathfrak{b} < \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{d})$, then there is an ideal \mathcal{I} such that $\mathfrak{b} < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathrm{Fin}, \mathrm{Fin}) = cf(\mathfrak{d})$.
- (2) If $\mathfrak{b} < \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{d}) \leq \mathfrak{d} = \mathfrak{c}$, then there is a *P*-ideal \mathcal{I} such that

$$\mathfrak{b} < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) = cf(\mathfrak{d}).$$

Proof. Follows directly from Theorems 8.4 and 4.5.

Next three results will establish that consistently the values of $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$, $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})$ can be pairwise distinct

Theorem 8.6. If $\mathfrak{b} < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ for some ideal \mathcal{J} (e.g. if $\mathfrak{b} < \operatorname{cf}(\mathfrak{d})$), then there is an ideal \mathcal{I} , which is not a weak P-ideal, such that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b} < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$.

Proof. Consider the ideal $\mathcal{I} = \operatorname{Fin} \otimes \mathcal{J}$. Obviously, \mathcal{I} is not a weak P-ideal as $\operatorname{Fin} \otimes \operatorname{Fin} \subseteq \mathcal{I}$. By Theorems 5.13(1), 5.9(1) and 4.2(2) we have $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) > \mathfrak{b}$.

Theorem 8.7. If $\mathfrak{b} < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$ for some ideal \mathcal{J} (e.g. if $\mathfrak{b} < \mathrm{cf}(\mathfrak{d}) \leq \mathfrak{d} = \mathfrak{c}$), then there is an ideal \mathcal{I} , which is not a weak P-ideal, such that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathrm{Fin}, \mathrm{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b} < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$.

Proof. Consider the ideal $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{J} \otimes \text{Fin.}$ Obviously, \mathcal{I} is not a weak P-ideal as Fin \otimes Fin $\subseteq \mathcal{I}$. By Theorems 5.13(1), 5.9(1) and 4.2(2) we have $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}) > \mathfrak{b}$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}(\text{Fin}, \text{Fin}, \text{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$.

Theorem 8.8. If $\mathfrak{b} < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ for some ideal \mathcal{J} (e.g. if $\mathfrak{b} < \operatorname{cf}(\mathfrak{d})$), then there is a weak P-ideal \mathcal{I} such that

$$\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b} = \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin},\operatorname{Fin}) < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}).$$

Proof. Consider the ideal $\mathcal{I} = (\operatorname{Fin} \otimes \operatorname{Fin}) \cap (\mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\}).$

First we show that \mathcal{I} is a weak P-ideal (this fact is also shown in [23, Lemma 2.3], however we prove it here for the sake of completeness). Fix a partition $\langle X_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$. Define by induction two sequences $\langle m_n \rangle, \langle k_n \rangle \in \omega^{\omega}$ such that for each $n \in \omega$ we have $(n, m_n) \in X_{k_n}$ and

$$m_n = \begin{cases} \min\{m \in \omega : m \notin (\bigcup\{X_{k_i} : i < n\})_n\} & \text{if } \omega \not\subseteq (\bigcup_{i < n} X_{k_i})_n, \\ \min\{m \in \omega : m \in (\bigcup\{X_k : |(X_k)_n| = \omega\})_n\} & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Then $Y = \{(n, m_n) : n \in \omega\} \notin \mathcal{I}$ as $\{n \in \omega : (Y)_n \neq \emptyset\} = \omega \notin \mathcal{J}$. Moreover, $Y \cap X_n$ is finite for all n (otherwise we would have $|(X_n)_k| = \omega$ for infinitely many $k \in \omega$). Thus \mathcal{I} is a weak P-ideal.

As $\mathcal{I} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin} \otimes \operatorname{Fin}$ and $\operatorname{Fin} \otimes \operatorname{Fin}$ is meager, \mathcal{I} is meager as well. Thus, \mathcal{I} has the Baire property and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$ by Theorem 6.3.

By Lemma 5.10 we have $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{b}(\mathrm{Fin},\mathrm{Fin},\mathrm{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$, as Fin $\otimes \{\emptyset\} \subseteq \mathcal{I} \subseteq$ $\operatorname{Fin}\otimes\operatorname{Fin}.$

To finish the proof we need to show that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin}) \geq \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J},\operatorname{Fin},\operatorname{Fin})$. Let $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$ and $\{\langle E_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin}(\omega^2)^{\omega}$. We will show that this family does not witness $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}) < \kappa$.

For each $n \in \omega$ and $\alpha < \kappa$ define

$$A_n^{\alpha} = \{k \in \omega : (E_n^{\alpha})_k \neq \emptyset\}.$$

Since $\{\langle A_n^{\alpha} : n \in \omega \rangle : \alpha < \kappa\} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin}^{\omega}$ and $\kappa < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin})$, there is $\langle B_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\operatorname{Fin}}$ such that $\bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^{\alpha}) \in \mathcal{J}$ for all $\alpha < \kappa$.

Define $C_n = B_n \times \omega$ for all $n \in \omega$. Then $\langle C_n \rangle \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{I}}$. Fix $\alpha < \kappa$ and denote $X = \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (C_n \cap E_n^{\alpha})$. If we show that $X \in \mathcal{I}$, the proof will be finished.

Observe that for each $k \in \omega$ there is $j \in \omega$ with $k \in B_j$. Then $(X)_k = (E_j^{\alpha})_k$, so $(X)_k$ is finite. Thus, $X \in \{\emptyset\} \otimes \operatorname{Fin} \subseteq \operatorname{Fin} \otimes \operatorname{Fin}$.

Moreover,

$$\{k \in \omega : (X)_k \neq \emptyset\} = \{k \in \omega : \exists n \in \omega \exists i \in \omega (k, i) \in C_n \cap E_n^\alpha\}$$
$$= \bigcup_{n \in \omega} \{k \in \omega : \exists i \in \omega (i \in (C_n \cap E_n^\alpha)_k)\}$$
$$\subseteq \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (\{k \in \omega : \exists i \in \omega (i \in (C_n)_k)\} \cap \{k \in \omega : \exists i \in \omega (i \in (E_n^\alpha)_k)\})$$
$$= \bigcup_{n \in \omega} (B_n \cap A_n^\alpha) \in \mathcal{J}.$$

Thus, $X \in \mathcal{J} \otimes \{\emptyset\}$ and we can conclude that $X \in \mathcal{I}$.

We were not able to compute the exact value of $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I})$ in Theorem 8.8. Thus, we have the following open question.

Question 1. Is it consistent that there is a weak P-ideal \mathcal{I} such that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) < \mathcal{I}$ $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin})?$

There is another closely related open question.

Question 2. Is it consistent that there is a weak P-ideal \mathcal{I} such that $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \operatorname{Fin}, \operatorname{Fin}) < \mathfrak{I}$ $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I}) < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I},\mathcal{I},\operatorname{Fin})?$

9. Questions and remarks about $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$

In this section we collect some remarks indicating difficulties in obtaining any general results concerning $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ for Borel ideals.

Remark. Observe that $\mathcal{I} \subseteq \mathcal{J}$ does not give us any information about the relation between $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J}, \mathcal{J})$. Indeed, let \mathcal{I} be an ideal generated by an uncountable family $\mathcal{F} \subseteq \omega^{\omega}$ of pairwise almost disjoint graphs (i.e., $\{n \in \omega : f(n) = g(n)\} \in \text{Fin for any } f, g \in \mathcal{F}, f \neq g$). Then $\text{Fin}(\omega^2) \subseteq \mathcal{I} \subseteq \text{Fin} \otimes \text{Fin}$, however $\mathfrak{b}(\text{Fin}(\omega^2), \text{Fin}(\omega^2), \text{Fin}(\omega^2)) = \mathfrak{b}(\text{Fin} \otimes \text{Fin}, \text{Fin} \otimes \text{Fin}, \text{Fin} \otimes \text{Fin}) = \mathfrak{b}$ (by Corollary 6.6) and $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$ (by Theorem 7.2).

Remark. We have non-tall ideals with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$ (e.g. the branching ideal \mathcal{I}_b) as well as non-tall ideals with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}$ (this is the case for instance for Fin, Fin $\otimes \{\emptyset\}$ or $\{\emptyset\} \otimes$ Fin). The same holds for tall ideals – \mathcal{S} is a tall ideal with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{S}, \mathcal{S}) = \aleph_1$ whereas the ideal \mathcal{I}_d is a tall ideal with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}_d, \mathcal{I}_d, \mathcal{I}_d) = \mathfrak{b}$.

Remark. Σ_2^0 ideals may have different values of $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$. Indeed, there are Σ_2^0 ideals with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \aleph_1$ (e.g. the branching ideal \mathcal{I}_b or the Solecki's ideal \mathcal{S}) as well as Σ_2^0 ideals with $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) = \mathfrak{b}$ (e.g. ideals Fin, Fin $\otimes \{\emptyset\}$ or $\{\emptyset\} \otimes \text{Fin}$).

Remark. Note that actually we cannot compute $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$ basing on the descriptive complexity of \mathcal{I} . Indeed, for each $n \geq 1$ the ideal Fin^n is an $\Sigma_{2n}^{\mathbf{0}}$ -complete ideal such that $\mathfrak{b}(\operatorname{Fin}^n, \operatorname{Fin}^n, \operatorname{Fin}^n) = \mathfrak{b}$ (see Corollary 6.6). On the other hand, Calbrix in [11] proved that given a $\Sigma_{\alpha}^{\mathbf{0}}$ -complete, $\alpha > 1$, (respectively: $\Pi_{\alpha}^{\mathbf{0}}$ -complete, $\alpha > 2$) subset A of 2^{ω} , the ideal \mathcal{I}_A on $2^{<\omega}$ generated by the family $\{B_x : x \in A\}$ is $\Sigma_{\alpha}^{\mathbf{0}}$ complete (respectively: $\Pi_{\alpha}^{\mathbf{0}}$ -complete). Moreover, since the family $\{B_x : x \in A\}$ is almost disjoint, by Theorem 7.2 we get $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}_A, \mathcal{I}_A, \mathcal{I}_A) = \aleph_1$.

We end with two natural open questions about $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I})$.

Question 3. Is $\mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) \leq \mathfrak{d}$ for every ideal \mathcal{I} ?

Question 4. Is it consistent that $\aleph_1 < \mathfrak{b}(\mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}, \mathcal{I}) < \mathfrak{b}$ for some ideal \mathcal{I} ?

References

- 1. Tomek Bartoszyński and Haim Judah, Set theory, A K Peters, Ltd., Wellesley, MA, 1995, On the structure of the real line. MR 1350295
- Andreas Blass, Combinatorial cardinal characteristics of the continuum, Handbook of set theory. Vols. 1, 2, 3, Springer, Dordrecht, 2010, pp. 395–489. MR 2768685
- Jörg Brendle and Diego Alejandro Mejía, Rothberger gaps in fragmented ideals, Fund. Math. 227 (2014), no. 1, 35–68. MR 3247032
- Jörg Brendle and Saharon Shelah, Ultrafilters on ω—their ideals and their cardinal characteristics, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 351 (1999), no. 7, 2643–2674. MR 1686797
- 5. Lev Bukovský, $On \; wQN_{\ast}$ and wQN^{\ast} spaces, Topology Appl. 156 (2008), no. 1, 24–27. MR 2463820
- _____, The structure of the real line, Instytut Matematyczny Polskiej Akademii Nauk. Monografie Matematyczne (New Series) [Mathematics Institute of the Polish Academy of Sciences. Mathematical Monographs (New Series)], vol. 71, Birkhäuser/Springer Basel AG, Basel, 2011. MR 2778559
- Lev Bukovský, Pratulananda Das, and Jaroslav Šupina, Ideal quasi-normal convergence and related notions, Colloq. Math. 146 (2017), no. 2, 265–281. MR 3622377
- Lev Bukovský and Jozef Haleš, QN-spaces, wQN-spaces and covering properties, Topology Appl. 154 (2007), no. 4, 848–858. MR 2294632
- Lev Bukovský, Ireneusz Recław, and Miroslav Repický, Spaces not distinguishing pointwise and quasinormal convergence of real functions, Topology Appl. 41 (1991), no. 1-2, 25–40. MR 1129696

- _____, Spaces not distinguishing convergences of real-valued functions, Topology Appl. 112 (2001), no. 1, 13–40. MR 1815270
- Jean Calbrix, Filtres boréliens sur l'ensemble des entiers et espaces des applications continues, Rev. Roumaine Math. Pures Appl. 33 (1988), no. 8, 655–661. MR 962412
- Michael Canjar, Countable ultraproducts without CH*, Ann. Pure Appl. Logic 37 (1988), no. 1, 1–79. MR 924678
- R. Michael Canjar, Cofinalities of countable ultraproducts: the existence theorem, Notre Dame J. Formal Logic 30 (1989), no. 4, 539–542. MR 1036675
- Robert Michael Canjar, Model-theoretic properties of countable ultraproducts without the Continuum Hypothesis, ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, 1982, Thesis (Ph.D.)–University of Michigan. MR 2632174
- Pratulananda Das and Debraj Chandra, Spaces not distinguishing pointwise and *I*quasinormal convergence, Comment. Math. Univ. Carolin. **54** (2013), no. 1, 83–96. MR 3038073
- Gabriel Debs and Jean Saint Raymond, Filter descriptive classes of Borel functions, Fund. Math. 204 (2009), no. 3, 189–213. MR 2520152
- Ilijas Farah, Analytic quotients: theory of liftings for quotients over analytic ideals on the integers, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 148 (2000), no. 702, xvi+177. MR 1711328
- Barnabás Farkas and Lajos Soukup, More on cardinal invariants of analytic P-ideals, Comment. Math. Univ. Carolin. 50 (2009), no. 2, 281–295. MR 2537837
- Rafał Filipów and Marcin Staniszewski, Pointwise versus equal (quasi-normal) convergence via ideals, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 422 (2015), no. 2, 995–1006. MR 3269495
- Rafał Filipów and Piotr Szuca, Three kinds of convergence and the associated *I*-Baire classes, J. Math. Anal. Appl. **391** (2012), no. 1, 1–9. MR 2899832
- Fernando Hernández-Hernández and Michael Hrušák, Cardinal invariants of analytic P-ideals, Canad. J. Math. 59 (2007), no. 3, 575–595. MR 2319159
- Michael Hrušák, Combinatorics of filters and ideals, Set theory and its applications, Contemp. Math., vol. 533, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2011, pp. 29–69. MR 2777744
- 23. Adam Kwela, Ideal weak QN-spaces, Topology Appl. 240 (2018), 98–115. MR 3784399
- Adam Kwela and Ireneusz Recław, Ranks of F-limits of filter sequences, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 398 (2013), no. 2, 872–878. MR 2990109
- Adam Kwela and Marcin Sabok, *Topological representations*, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 422 (2015), no. 2, 1434–1446. MR 3269521
- Adam Kwela and Marcin Staniszewski, Ideal equal Baire classes, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 451 (2017), no. 2, 1133–1153. MR 3624783
- Miklós Laczkovich and Ireneusz Recław, Ideal limits of sequences of continuous functions, Fund. Math. 203 (2009), no. 1, 39–46. MR 2491780
- Claude Laflamme, Filter games and combinatorial properties of strategies, Set theory (Boise, ID, 1992–1994), Contemp. Math., vol. 192, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1996, pp. 51–67. MR 1367134
- Alain Louveau, Une méthode topologique pour l'étude de la propriété de Ramsey, Israel J. Math. 23 (1976), no. 2, 97–116. MR 411971
- Ireneusz Recław, Metric spaces not distinguishing pointwise and quasinormal convergence of real functions, Bull. Polish Acad. Sci. Math. 45 (1997), no. 3, 287–289. MR 1477547
- Miroslav Repický, Spaces not distinguishing ideal convergences of real-valued functions, preprint (available at http://im.saske.sk/@repicky/ijwqn-I.pdf).
- 32. _____, Spaces not distinguishing ideal convergences of real-valued functions, II, preprint (available at http://im.saske.sk/@repicky/ijwqn-II.pdf).
- 33. _____, Spaces not distinguishing convergences, Comment. Math. Univ. Carolin. 41 (2000), no. 4, 829–842. MR 1800160
- Masami Sakai, The sequence selection properties of C_p(X), Topology Appl. 154 (2007), no. 3, 552–560. MR 2280899
- Viera Šottová and Jaroslav Šupina, Principle S₁(P, R): ideals and functions, Topology Appl. 258 (2019), 282–304. MR 3924519
- Marcin Staniszewski, On ideal equal convergence II, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 451 (2017), no. 2, 1179–1197. MR 3624786
- 37. Jaroslav Šupina, Ideal QN-spaces, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 435 (2016), no. 1, 477–491. MR 3423409

RAFAŁ FILIPÓW AND ADAM KWELA

- Michel Talagrand, Compacts de fonctions mesurables et filtres non mesurables, Studia Math.
 67 (1980), no. 1, 13–43. MR 579439
- Boaz Tsaban and Lyubomyr Zdomskyy, Hereditarily Hurewicz spaces and Arhangel'skiĭ sheaf amalgamations, J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS) 14 (2012), no. 2, 353–372. MR 2881299
- 40. Peter Vojtáš, Generalized Galois-Tukey-connections between explicit relations on classical objects of real analysis, Set theory of the reals (Ramat Gan, 1991), Israel Math. Conf. Proc., vol. 6, Bar-Ilan Univ., Ramat Gan, 1993, pp. 619–643. MR 1234291

(Rafał Filipów) Institute of Mathematics, Faculty of Mathematics, Physics and Informatics, University of Gdańsk, ul. Wita Stwosza 57, 80-308 Gdańsk, Poland

Email address: Rafal.Filipow@ug.edu.pl URL: http://mat.ug.edu.pl/~rfilipow

(Adam Kwela) INSTITUTE OF MATHEMATICS, FACULTY OF MATHEMATICS, PHYSICS AND INFOR-MATICS, UNIVERSITY OF GDAŃSK, UL. WITA STWOSZA 57, 80-308 GDAŃSK, POLAND *Email address*: Adam.Kwela@ug.edu.pl

URL: http://kwela.strony.ug.edu.pl/